THREATS TO THE HEGEMONY OF THE COMMUNIST PARTY OF VIETNAM

A Thesis

Presented to

The College of Arts and Sciences

Ohio University

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for Graduation

from the College of Arts and Sciences

with the degree of

Bachelor of Arts in Political Science: Pre-Foreign Service

by

Matthew T. Wallace

March 2012

Contents

An introduction to dissent within the CPV	Introduction	3
Cooperation withdrawn	An introduction to dissent within the CPV	6
The inefficient bureaucracy	Rival internal ideology	7
The military	Cooperation withdrawn	11
Decentralization and provincial infighting	The inefficient bureaucracy	14
Summarizing dissent within the CPV	The military	17
An introduction to dissent external to the CPV	Decentralization and provincial infighting	19
Intellectual dissidents 23 Networked Dissidents 34 Summarizing dissent external to the CPV 52 Broad disaffection 53 Conclusion 55	Summarizing dissent within the CPV	20
Networked Dissidents	An introduction to dissent external to the CPV	21
Summarizing dissent external to the CPV	Intellectual dissidents	23
Broad disaffection	Networked Dissidents	34
Conclusion55	Summarizing dissent external to the CPV	52
	Broad disaffection	53
Works Cited61	Conclusion	55
	Works Cited	61

Introduction

International observers were startled by the rampant spread of 2011's so-called Arab Spring, which resulted in the ouster of several authoritarians previously considered well-entrenched, including Egypt's Hosni Mubarak. Ironically, as recently as 2010, scholars were still arguing for the relative durability of the Mubarak regime (Perkins 2010; Blaydes 2010). The fact that these predictions turned out to be incorrect gives hope to those seeking democratization in similarly repressive countries.

Just like Mubarak's Egypt, Vietnam under the Communist Party is an instance of obdurate authoritarianism that has survived the third wave of democracy. However, the similarities do not end there. In a late-2011 speech at Ohio University, Dr. Amitav Acharya, UNESCO Chair in Transitional Challenges and Governance and Chair of the Association of Southeast Nations Studies Center, suggested that there may be an Arab Spring in miniature progressing in Asia. Therefore, Vietnam superficially resembles Mubarak's former state both internally (in that the ruling party is considered entrenched) and externally (in that it faces, as of late 2011, regional pushes towards political liberalization). These similarities beg an analysis of the durability of the Asian nation's authoritarian regime.

Indeed, Vietnam's government is not as stable as it appears. The Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV) is besieged by threats to its hegemony arising from two primary sources: within the party itself and its own citizens. This paper will analyze the durability of the Communist Party with a critical focus on both sources of instability using as a framework the theory of Gene Sharp, a political theorist "credited with the strategy behind the toppling of the Egyptian government." This acclaim stems from his

written work concerning non-violent revolution, which has "been translated into more than 30 languages" (Arrow 2011). BBC News reporter Ruaridh Arrow notes the importance of his oeuvre during the Arab Spring, in which protesters in Tahrir square "read his work by torchlight in the shadow of tanks" (2011).

In the fourth U.S. edition of his 1993 publication, *From Dictatorship to*Democracy, Gene Sharp argues that authoritarian regimes can be conquered "most quickly and with least cost if their weaknesses can be identified and the attack concentrated on them." To this end, Sharp delineates seventeen specific weaknesses of authoritarian regimes that can aid opponents in engineering their downfall. Of these seventeen, fourteen are explicitly applicable to Vietnam:

The cooperation of a multitude of people, groups, and institutions needed to operate the system may be restricted or withdrawn...

The requirements and effects of the regime's past policies will somewhat limit its present ability to adopt and implement conflicting policies...

The system may become routine in its operation, less able to adjust quickly to new situations...

The ideology may erode, and myths and symbols of the system may become unstable...

If a strong ideology is present that influences one's view of reality, firm adherence to it may cause inattention to actual conditions and needs...

Deteriorating efficiency and competency of the bureaucracy, or excessive controls and regulations, may make the system's policies and operation ineffective...

Internal institutional conflicts and personal rivalries and hostilities may harm, and even disrupt, the operation of the dictatorship...

Intellectuals and students may become restless in response to conditions, restrictions, doctrinalism, and repression...

The general public may over time become apathetic, skeptical, and even hostile to the regime...

Regional, class, cultural, or national differences may become acute...

The power hierarchy of the dictatorship is always unstable to some degree, and at times extremely so. Individuals do not only remain in the same position in the ranking, but may rise or fall to other ranks or be removed entirely and replaced by new persons...

Sections of the police or military forces may act to achieve their own objectives, even against the will of established dictators, including by coup d'état...

With so many decisions made by so few people in the dictatorship, mistakes of judgment, policy, and action are likely to occur...

If the regime seeks to avoid these dangers and decentralizes controls and decision making, its control over the central levers of power may be further eroded. (2010, 26-7)

This thesis will group each of the above weaknesses into three categories based on what segment of the population constitutes the threat to the regime. The first subset consists of scenarios in which the government is its own worst enemy. In other words, these threats to a regime's hegemony originate within that regime itself (for example, Sharp's second weakness leaves little room for the influence of outside actors). Consequently, the first half of this thesis will be devoted to an application of these weaknesses to Vietnam. On the other hand, several of Sharp's weaknesses involve individuals who are not a part of the government (numbers ten and eleven, for instance, concern intellectuals and students, and the general public, respectively). These non-governmental groups also constitute a significant threat to the government of Vietnam, and their oppositional role will be examined in the second third of this document.

Finally, some of the delineated weaknesses are applicable to Vietnam in a broad and general manner not specific to either the government or its citizens. These

overlapping threats to the CPV will be the theme for the third segment of this paper.

Taken as a whole, this thesis will attempt to prove that most of Sharp's weaknesses are applicable to Vietnam, resulting in a continually escalating war for dominance on the part of the Communist Party. In other words, as the party restricts the freedom of its citizens, the populace finds new and innovative manners of expressing their dissidence. In response, the CPV is forced to enact increasingly harsh measures to maintain the level of societal control with which it has historically enjoyed. However, a central theme of this thesis concerns the difficulty of maintaining this level of control. In general, this conflict has grave consequences for the durability of the regime, since its authority is becoming increasingly threatened by many segments of Vietnamese society.

An introduction to dissent within the CPV

The first subset of Sharp's weaknesses – threats to an authoritarian regime originating within the regime itself – is perhaps the biggest cause of concern for a repressive government. O'Donnell and Schmitter suggest that "there is no [democratic] transition [from authoritarianism] whose beginning is not the consequence – direct or indirect – of important divisions within the authoritarian regime itself" (1986a 19). If such a regime can only be brought down by pre-existing tensions within, it logically follows that the internally-splintered Communist Party is its own worst enemy.

Rival internal ideology

Sharp notes that "internal conflicts and personal rivalries and hostilities may harm, and even disrupt, the operation of the dictatorship." Elaborating on this concept, O'Donnell and Schmitter make a distinction "between two groups typically present in such regimes": "hard-liners" and "soft-liners." Hard-liners "believe that the perpetuation of authoritarian rule is possible *and* desirable, if not by rejecting outright all democratic forms, then by erecting some façade behind which they can maintain inviolate the hierarchical and authoritarian nature of their power." On the other hand, soft-liners are distinguished by "an increasing awareness that the regime they helped to implant, and in which they usually occupy important positions, will have to make use, in the foreseeable future, of some degree or some form of electoral legitimization" (1986a, 15-6). In other words, the soft-liners believe that, "at some time in the future, some kind of political 'opening' will be necessary" (17). In summary, O'Donnell and Schmitter assert that cleavages between hard-liners and soft-liners are the "principal" cause of democratic transitions (19).

The Communist Party of Vietnam has much to fear from this claim, as the party does indeed contain both hard- and soft-liners. However, observers generally associate different terminology to the two factions. On the one hand, there is the "conservative wing," also known as the "anti-imperialists" (Hayton 2010, 194; Thayer 2009a, 62). This faction

...tends not to give interviews to journalists. Its supporters hide away in the security establishment, nurturing their suspicion of the outside world and their paranoia about imperialist plots. They see plots everywhere, in particular the threat of 'peaceful evolution' – nefarious plans by 'hostile forces' to undermine communism through 'soft' power and pressure to respect human rights. (Hayton

The conservatives "remain deeply suspicious about the United States." The bloc fears that the Western nation seeks to "overthrow Vietnam's socialist regime though 'peaceful evolution' by the promotion of democracy and religious freedom" (Thayer 2009a, 62). Conversely, there are "integrationists," "reformers," or "modernizers," who support Vietnam's integration into the global economy" (Hayton 2010, 202; Pham 2008a; Thayer 2009a, 62). This integration began in the 1980s with reforms termed *doi moi* ("renovation"). During the central committee's sixth session in 1989, the nation took a dramatic step away from its original socialist ideology, espousing a "'planned commodity economy' [which] would operate on market principles: ending subsidies, reforming the tax system, introducing tuition fees in schools, charging for hospitals and medical care, and the like" (Kolko 1997, 35).

The reformers played key roles in the implementation of *doi moi*. Within this group, Carlyle Thayer identifies a subset, which he terms "establishment critics," consisting of "very senior party, army, and non-party state officials who have communicated their demands for political reform through approved channels" (2006, 118). In voicing these opinions, "approved channels" refer to letters circulated amongst policy-makers within the Communist Party, as opposed to among the broader society or overseas. Furthermore.

Individuals in this group would like to reform the Vietnam Communist Party in order to bring it back into accord with an imagined past when there was national unity in the struggle against foreign aggression and when the party and society were perceived as being one. Individual establishment critics generally argue that a conservative ageing leadership, fixated by outmoded ideology, is largely to blame for what they perceive as Vietnam's current predicament. How was it possible, they asked rhetorically, to defeat the United States, yet decades later

still remain mired in poverty and inequality? (Thayer 2006, 118)

Vo Van Kiet fits this definition. Writing Kiet's obituary in 2008, BBC reporter Nga Pham suggested that "some see [his] illustrious career as an indication of the struggle between the reformer and conservative factions inside the Communist Party. After the Vietnam War, "he became party secretary of Saigon, and quietly defied hardline official policy by trying to work with officials and businesses associated with the defeated government" (BBC 2008). Kiet served as Prime Minister from 1991 to 1997, a period of time which saw dramatic reforms in both domestic and foreign policy. Kiet was "credited as the author" of the reforms known as *doi moi*, which resulted in the nation's 1990s "economic miracle" (BBC 2008; Pham 2008a). Furthermore, Kiet's personal views on America "were believed to be considerably warmer than those of the previous generation of party cadres." During his leadership, "the US lifted embargos against Vietnam and the two countries finally normalized their relationship" (Pham 2008a).

As per Thayer's criteria, Kiet pressed for his reformist policies – at least until the final years of his life – through "approved channels." In 2005, he "reportedly" advocated reform within the party via a letter to the Politburo and Central Committee (Pham 2008a). However, in 2007, the former Prime Minister circumvented the "approved channels" in granting an interview to the BBC. Kiet expressed views "at odds with the government's tough policies toward a number of dissidents" amongst a slew of arrests of individuals "advocating non-violent changes to Vietnam's mono-party system." Kiet "said the authorities must not avoid 'talking to those who have a different view' on Vietnamese politics, and he added that 'the dialogue should be honest'. He

warned the government 'not to execute administrative measures' in its dealings with the dissidents' (Hong and Nguyen 2007).

Vo Van Kiet is not the only prominent party member to toe the line between approved and deviant dissidence. Tran Do, "a life-long member of the Vietnam Communist Party" who "served for a term as Deputy Chairman of the National Assembly," is considered by Thayer to be Vietnam's "most prominent establishment critic to emerge in 1997-1998" (Thayer 2006, 124-5; 116). His actions in opposition to the CPV are very similar to those of Kiet. In 1997, he submitted a thirteen-page open letter to "the party, National Assembly, Government and concerned friends" (Thayer 2006, 126). In the document, Do "railed against the party's monopoly of power that invariably led it reject alternate views. The former Deputy Chairman expressed his opinion that "the party would continue to abuse power until independent institutions or groups could modify its behaviour" (127).

Like Kiet, Do made his controversial statements regarding the CPV through approved channels, at least initially. However, the

...open letter was broadcast by Radio Free Asia in February 1998 and soon appeared on the Internet. Tran Do was then subject to a campaign of indirect vilification in the party press and direct attack by party cadres at private meetings... In July 1998, the VCP Central Committee passed a confidential resolution condemning Tran Do, and on 4 January 1999, Do was expelled from the Vietnam Communist Party. This action triggered an unprecedented outpouring of outrage. (Thayer 2006, 128-9)

Two members resigned. Furthermore, "eleven retied party cadres jointly signed a letter of protest," in addition to individual letters by "a retired lieutenant general" and "the former Haiphong party secretary" (128-9).

The internal stir prompted by Tran Do's removal reinforces the differences

between the conservatives and the reformers. Even more illuminating were several official papers that Do referenced in his letter: "He noted that in the recent past, several party policy documents had mentioned the need to separate the party from the state... Other policy documents had discussed the need to conduct political reform in parallel with economic reform" (Thayer 2006, 127). Indeed, one of Sharp's weaknesses states that "the power hierarchy" of an authoritarian regime "is always unstable to some degree" as "individuals do not... remain in the same position in the ranking." The strength of the reformers is in constant flux. This is true not just among the top leaders of the CPV, but within the party in general.

Cooperation withdrawn

The National Assembly (NA) exemplifies this vacillation between party line and autonomy. The organization— which consists of "493 representatives from all 64 provinces, the military, mass organizations, ethnic groups, and educational institutions" — "is the only body that represents a broad sector of the Vietnamese population" (Lucius 2009, 9). Nguyen Dan Que asserts that, "to create a deceptive picture of people's support, the party intends to have the National Assembly approve the policies of the party itself" (2005). Initially, it seems that the CPV has crafted a system that increases its legitimacy: by using the NA to ostensibly solicit the opinion of the populace, while ultimately retaining complete control over who joins the body, the government can legitimize its policies as having passed scrutiny from representatives of the population at large. In effect, the CPV needs the NA to continue the façade of popular approval which eliminates potential threats to party hegemony.

However, this is a dangerous gambit. When the barriers to entry into the NA occlude the entry of potential dissidents, the CPV faces no threat. As evidenced above, however, these barriers occasionally permit candidates without complete subservience. When the party has to overtly remind the population that their only recourse for civic participation is a sham, the result produced is the opposite of that which is intended: the government actually loses popular legitimacy, and one of Sharp's weaknesses is realized: the withdrawal or restriction of "cooperation of a multitude of people, groups, and institutions needed to operate the system" threatens the authoritarian regime. Indeed, Nguyen Dan Que warns "the National Assembly Deputies, in principle, represent the Vietnamese people. They are not constitutionally vested to approve the CPV's platforms" (2005).

In keeping with Nguyen's appraisal, the NA has, in recent years, attempted to exert a degree of autonomy. Lucius relates that "some Vietnamese scholars contend that the once 'rubber stamp' [Assembly] is now becoming a legitimate political body with real authority and responsibilities," with "increasing authority to amend the Constitution, pass Codes, Laws and Acts, and approve Decisions and Decrees [sic]" (2009, 11). Lucius notes an 2002 incident in which the Assembly rejected the then-Prime Minister's nomination for Minister of Public Security, citing an "overlap in the duties of existing ministries" which, led to relief for many Vietnamese citizens and foreigners "to see that the National Assembly was not afraid to make the Prime Minister lose face in order to make necessary but unpopular decisions" (11).

Furthermore, in 2007, the BBC reported that the country was "gripped" by televised sessions in which members of the NA grilled "officials seen to have failed in their

jobs." The news outlet considered this excoriation to be a major factor in the ouster of the "former minister of transport and the seemingly complacent head of the Supreme Court." After this show of effrontery, the party soon made overtures to bring the NA back into line. Later in 2007, the vice-chairman of parliament, Nguyen Van Yeu, reminded the press that the upcoming elections to the body were "not about 'competing for seats', adding that the National Assembly 'must always follow the party's leadership" (Hong and Nguyen 2007). Also in regards to that year's elections, the BBC wrote that "only the Communist Party is allowed to field candidates [so] the outcome is not in much doubt... Ninety per cent of the members in the last session were members of the Communist Party and the 10% that were not all had to be approved by the party in order to stand for election" (2007). Therefore, what seems in theory to be, as Nguyen suggests, an outlet for public representation, in actuality is just another area of Vietnamese politics under CPV control.

Indeed, the brevity of the NA's flirtation with autonomy in the 2000s is unsurprising. A central theme demonstrated by this paper is that acts of rebellion against the will of the Communist Party are often met with swift reprisal and quickly ended. Nevertheless, the important aspect is that, knowing the futility of their actions, dissidents continue to act. Therefore, Vietnam's democracy activists surely embrace the fact that the National Assembly has taken tentative steps towards fulfilling Nguyen Dan Que's predictions. This must be refreshing for democratic activists within the nation, as they can now see their own struggle reflected in Vietnam's government. Consequently, the future will certainly see more emboldened acts of defiance in favor of democracy.

The inefficient bureaucracy

The prospect of democratization is perhaps most worrisome to the CPV's Politburo, "an elite of fifteen to twenty men seeking to retain absolute control" (Kolko 1997, 27). This group has been called "aged" and even "crusty" by various outside observers (Kolko 1997, 27; Shenon 1991; Crispin 2006). Furthermore, in his book, *Vietnam:*Anatomy of a Peace, Gabriel Kolko suggests that, "since 1980, all of [the Politburo's] economic policies have been vague and usually contradictory." He continues:

The Politburo strives, above all, to maintain the internal cohesion within its own ranks which is the precondition of its putative mastery over the party and state. It places a greater priority on its own unity than on making difficult or coherent choices that might endanger its corporate identity and role. To maintain it requires compromises that repeatedly produce the lowest common denominator in economic policy, which invariably leas to indecision and an openly incongruous quality in many of its plans. (1997, 27-28)

The poor quality of its policy causes the Politburo to conform to another of Sharp's weaknesses: "with so many decisions made by so few people... mistakes of judgment, policy, and action are likely to occur." Additionally, Sharp suggests that an authorization regime may degrade when "the system may become routine in its operation," the competency of the bureaucracy may deteriorate, and "excessive controls and regulations... [makes] the system's policies and operation ineffective." Propagating "lowest common denominator" policy that seeks, above all else, to limit threats to the power of a handful of men is certainly not an efficient manner of governing a country.

Indeed, policy incongruity has been blatant in the past several decades. During that time, Vietnamese officials have made public statements touting the democratic freedom granted to its citizens and refusing to relinquish Communist Party control. All

the while, the only *consistent* official rhetoric has proclaimed the nation a beacon of socialist efficiency; during the same year that International Monetary Fund publically applauded Vietnam's progress toward a market-based economy, "the party was renewing its devotion to Marxist-Leninist-Ho Chi Minh thought" (Kolko 1997, 34). Gabriel Kolko expands upon this disconnect:

The party officially urges that 'all people in society and all party members should strive to amass wealth for themselves and for the nation as a whole,' thereby 'promoting economic growth,' but it acknowledges that 'it will be difficult to avoid gaps between rich and poor,' which, if not controlled 'will lead to danger and social turmoil' – thereby threatening 'social safety.' It has become hopelessly entangled in the contradictions between its ideological image of itself and its practice. Ironically, as if its original ideas will not be taken seriously by others and have no potential consequences, it continues to articulate those socialist values essential for mass resistance to the very society it is now constructing. (1997, 102)

The ridiculousness of these contradictions is one issue on which many Vietnamese agree. Nguyen Dan Que asserted in 2005 that Vietnam "is a backward country in a dynamic world of progress and this reality has shamed the Politburo's fictitious propaganda... The monopoly of political thought has paralyzed the thinking and responding ability of the Politburo." The Vietnamese physician is not alone in his indignation; Thayer contends that even many party members "generally argue that a conservative ageing leadership, fixated by outmoded ideology, is largely to blame for what they perceive as Vietnam's current predicament" (2006, 125; 118).

Therefore, while the Politburo has successfully maintained its power, its competency is questioned by many observers. This condemnation is not limited to the elite of the CPV, however; there are many issues within the Vietnamese government that have aroused opprobrium. For instance, corruption is a widespread concern. Kolko suggests

that "a very significant number of the party's members are corrupt – only a tenth of them, and it is certainly higher than that, would amount to 220,000 – but also their families are often decisively linked to their peculations, and purging them would destabilize the increasingly delicate political balance within the entire party" (123). Kolko describes Vietnam's bureaucracies as a system that as giving "mediocrity and nepotism a decisive preference over talent" (121-2). He continues:

This favoritism is very blatant and inevitably became a source of great tension within the party, and about 1994 the Politburo commissioned a study of how to reconcile it with socialist principles. In the spring of 1996, before the party congress, the delicate problem was still unresolved, and those hostile to the market line focused repeatedly on party members, but especially their wives and children, who have become capitalists. If they were forbidden to do so, there would be a profound alteration in the nation's economic elite, and there was simply no way this could occur without a very serious split in the party. (122-3)

In the short term, the relative economic success of the *doi moi* reforms will likely be sufficient to distract the citizens of Vietnam from their lack of democratic rights. Indeed, nearby China has a similar history of demonstrating the ability to mix socialist propaganda with a market economy, all while retaining the hegemony of the ruling party. However, allegations of Politburo incompetency, party corruption, and the general confusion of the nation's ideological message all contribute to the alienation of Vietnam's population from their government. This represents a threat to the stability of the regime. The Vietnam War itself illustrated the danger of a public complacent with their government: as the war progressed, the inhabitants of South Vietnam began to harbor and aid the Viet Cong insurgents. The current Communist Party might soon see a similar phenomenon. As the public becomes unhappy with the efficiency of their government, for whom the possibility of regime change becomes increasingly desirable.

The military

Just like the public, the military has also reacted wearily to the market socialist reforms of the government. Since *doi moi*, Vietnam's armed forces have indeed been a great source of tension within the government. In the aftermath of *doi moi*, the military felt as if its prominence within society was in jeopardy. During this time, Vo Van Kiet was working with the IMF and the World Bank to move Vietnam further away from the socialist extreme that nurtured the army in the post war years. Amongst the top leadership of the CPV, rumors abounded that the "army was reaching the limits of its patience and might become more, even openly, aggressive" (Kolko 1997, 138). In late 1995, one "informed party member" reported that "the internal contradictions inside the party are becoming more acute" and that the "battle will get worse" (138). Indeed,

For the next half-year [the army] continued to focus on 'the seamy side of the market economy'; in early June 1996, [the military's] daily paper deplored an alleged plot by Vietnamese exiles to drive a wedge between the army and the party, which only served to remind the party that such a split indeed might exist. As if to confirm it, the day after this article appeared an official army 'commentator' issued a widely circulated attack that went beyond all previous criticism. He reiterated the earlier theme that the army's mandate includes not just the defense of Vietnam's territorial integrity but also of "Marxism-Leninism and Ho Chi Minh Thought,' toward which 'some [party members] have shown their vacillating and suspicious attitude...' (Kolko 1997, 138)

The same article characterized the IMF, the World Bank, and the Asian Development Bank as "foreign enemies" to Vietnam. The rationale was that all of these organizations imposed "conditions [that] do not have a purely economic character only" (1997, 138).

In other words, the military felt as if traditional, socialist ideals would be compromised by allowing international banks to have a hand in matters of Vietnamese sovereignty.

At the time of Kolko's writing in 1997, "the army had unmistakably flexed its muscles," necessitating the question of whether, in the future, it would play a role more independent of the Communist Party (139). Kolko suggested that the Vietnamese military has not made more threatening overtures to control the government because it does not have a viable alternative to the hybrid market system towards which the nation was heading, and was painfully aware of this: "regardless of how it obtains power or on what conditions, it does not know what to do with it" (142). The military leadership acknowledged that it did not have a better direction in which to lead the country and therefore did not attempt a coup d'état.

Since these observations in 1997, there have not been any prominent sources indicating a worsening of the rift between the Vietnam's military and its government. However, it is unlikely that the clash between the party and its military has ceased to be a concern to the stability of the regime. Principally, the underlying conditions that motivated the original tension – the steps taken in the opposite direction of the socialist ideology on which the nation was founded – have not subsided. On the contrary, these tensions have actually *increased*. Similarly, government mistreatment of groups with which the military sympathizes (e.g., rural peasants) has also increased since 1997 (this will be further discussed below) (Kolko 1997, 155). Indeed, these two developments support the claim that the disconnect between the party and its military has almost certainly not abated, and, in fact, may have worsened.

Decentralization and provincial infighting

In addition to the conflict between the Communist Party and the military of Vietnam, there is a similar divide between the nation's central and periphery political structures.). In 1969, near the beginning of the Vietnam War, Western analysis of Vietnam noted that "there were two political systems, one at the national level and one in the village, and each carried out an independent political process" (Lucius 2009, 8). Decades later, this has not changed. This dichotomy invites another of Sharp's weaknesses: "if the regime... decentralizes controls and decision making, its control over the central levers of power may be further eroded."

Kolko contends that "it is inherently impossible to govern a nation as large and diverse as Vietnam in a highly centralized manner" and "the provincial political and administrative structure has therefore become increasingly autonomous, creating a fundamental challenge to the Politburo's authority" (1997, 152). Indeed, Kolko further suggests that "the provincial parties frequently ignore [the Politburo, which] cannot impose control on many party members," and whose "most serious challenge today comes not from outside the party but from the lower organizations within it." In general, "significant power groups operate independently of each other... for wealth and power translated into both material gains and autonomy for their regions" (125). Lucius concurs: "unless local officials move too far from the Party line, their transgression can go unnoticed by the central authorities, as long as the nation or the Party is not at risk" (2009, 9).

The disconnect between the top leadership of the CPV and lower-level members, previously addressed, is such that the Politburo's "most important statements are usually obviously inconsistent and offer no coherent guidelines, so that local and provincial parties can interpret them as they wish" (Kolko 1997, 125). In 1997, Kolko wrote that "party cells now meet much less frequently, and the party's political report to the June 1996 congress admitted that the 'grassroots party organizations are weak in many localities. Some are even paralyzed. Leaders often detail the innumerable weaknesses among the membership: 'many cadres are losing their revolutionary ideals and becoming alienated...'" (73). If local party members do not feel inspired by the rhetoric coming from the top, the apathy is certainly reciprocated: "The Politburo as a body regards the party organizations at the local and provincial levels rather than its own role as a principal source of the nation's problems" (Kolko 1997, 87).

Summarizing dissent within the CPV

All of the internal problems listed above are the result of the assertion of reformist ideology. This phenomenon manifests itself in top politicians in the Communist Party such as Vo Van Kiet, and Tran Do, as well as within the party in general. Additionally, the concept of liberalization has resulted in strife within the National Assembly and military. Finally, despite the fact that the party has made small concessions to its power – for example, by permitting a degree of independence to regional administrations (the latter of whom are becoming "alienated" from socialist ideals) – the Politburo, and the CPV in general, adamantly refuse to relinquish its political power.

An introduction to dissent external to the CPV

This stubbornness may prove to be the party's eventual undoing. Sharp states that, "if a strong ideology is present that influences one's view of reality, firm adherence to it may cause inattention to actual conditions and needs." Whether conservative or reformer, members of the Communist Party of Vietnam share one overriding ideology: they generally believe that only the party is fit to guide the country, and this is certainly causing inattention to a significant portion of alienated constituents. According to Bill Hayton, author of 2010's *Vietnam: Rising Dragon*, the Communist Party's hegemony is the source of "all the grievances of the contemporary dissident movement in Vietnam" (2010, 114-5). Consequently, another of Sharp's weaknesses is verified: "the general public may over time become apathetic, skeptical, and even hostile to the regime" (2010, 27).

On the Vietnamese flag, the "five-pointed star represents the five elements of the populace — peasants, workers, intellectuals, traders, and soldiers — that unite to build socialism" (Central Intelligence Agency 2011). Ironically, each of these groups has suffered in order to achieve the CPV's vision of market socialism. With so much of the population at odds with their government, it is impossible to generalize the characteristics of a political dissident in Vietnam. However, dissidents often have things in common, such as the specific reason for their grievance (i.e., to what particular government policy they object), the manifestation of their grievances (an online harangue or a public protest), their religion or their occupation. Consequently, it is possible to ca-

tegorize large groups of dissidents based on these traits. This section will attempt to do just that, using the work of Carlyle Thayer as a point from which to begin.

In 2006, Thayer's essay "Political Dissent and Political Reform in Vietnam 1997-2002" was published in *The Power of Ideas: Intellectual Input and Political Change in East and Southeast Asia*. This analysis provided four categories of political dissident in Vietnam during the time period between 1997 and 2002 (125). One of these four, the "establishment critic," is, by definition, a member of the CPV. Conversely, the other three groups identified by Thayer – "intellectual dissidents," "cyber-dissidents," and "networked dissidents" – have either severed, or never possessed, ties to the CPV. These three groups will be addressed in this section.

It is important to note that there have been many developments within Vietname's political culture since 2002. Therefore, this thesis will expand upon Thayer's 2006 contribution to develop a more complete typology of modern Vietnamese dissidents. This expansion will begin with an analysis of the role of the intellectual dissident. In the past few years, the role of the educated Vietnamese dissident has significantly increased. As such, other definitions of "intellectual" will be folded into Thayer's term, including college-educated professionals, journalists, and students.

Thayer's term "cyber-dissidents" also warrants revision. In 2006, Thayer considered the group to be distinct from intellectual dissidents. However, since the majority of document cases of individuals expressing seditious views on the internet involve educated professionals and students, cyber-dissidents are now effectively a subset of intellectual dissidents. Thayer's final category, networked dissidents, will also receive a

substantial overhaul, emphasizing the rise, in recent years, of interconnected groups of dissidents. These groups take many forms, including self-described "political parties," organized religion, workers, and farmers. However, "networked dissidents" have several traits in common: they constitute a significant threat to the CPV and they often intermingle with other groups, enhancing the pro-democracy network.

Intellectual dissidents

The role of the intellectual in a repressive society is significant. Gene Sharp considers them a potential weakness to authoritarian regimes, suggesting that "intellectuals and students may become restless in response to conditions, restrictions, doctrinalism, and repression" (2010, 26-7). During the time period in which Thayer conducted his research – 1997-2002 – the intellectual dissidents consisted solely of five people, "dubbed the Dalat Group because of their residence in that city in Vietnam's Central Highlands." This group consisted of "Nguyen Xuan Tu, a professor of biology; Nguyen Thanh Gang, a geologist; Mai Thai Linh, a former Deputy Chairman of the Dalat City People's Council; and Bui Minh Quoc and Tieu Dao Bao Cu, two provincial party journalists" (122). As mentioned above, however, in the years since 2002, Vietnam has produced a significant number of dissidents of intellectual background that are not part of the Dalat Group.

College-educated academics and professionals, who participate in activities as innocuous as publically calling for democracy, are frequently harassed and imprisoned on charges such as "breaching 'national security'" and "conducting anti-government propaganda" (Federation Internationale des... 2009, 6; The English Centre... 2009). In

many instances, cases such as these are so common that individual names and circumstances become unremarkable (Ruimy 2002; International Federation for... 2007, 25; Amnesty International 2005). However, in the past decade, the cases of two physicians, Pham Hong Son and Nguyen Dan Que, and one lawyer, Dr. Cu Huy Ha Vu, *have* been relative unique in the amount of international press coverage they have received. Each of the three activists is noteworthy in that they have managed to equate their names, both in their homeland and abroad, with their goal to democratize Vietnam.

Pham's crimes consisted of posting written material, in favor of democratic liberalization, to online forums. He both "wrote articles himself, and translated articles written by others" (Amnesty International 2003, 1). The former include "Democracy promotion: a key focus in a new world order' and 'Sovereignty and human rights: the search for reconciliation', published on the Internet forums Danchu.net and Ykien.net, both dedicated to promoting democracy" (Reporters without Borders... 2002). The doctor posted additional material online: "The Promotion of Democracy: a Key Focus in a New World Order and Sovereignty and Human rights: The Search for Reconciliation" (Amnesty International 2003, 1). However, his 2002 arrest was the result of "having translated an article entitled 'What is Democracy?' from the United States embassy in Viet Nam website, and sending it to both friends and senior party officials. He also wrote an article, 'Hopeful Signs for Democracy in Viet Nam,' which was again sent to senior party officials (2).

Nguyen Dan Que, an endocrinologist by trade, is described by Reporters without Borders as a "committed free expression campaigner" who has spent "18 years in prison between 1980 and 1998" (2005). In 2011, Nguyen made several public statements in defiance of the CPV. Early that year, he "released a statement in which he condemned the lack of press freedom in the country" (Reporters without Borders... 2005)

Subsequently, Nguyen "was quoted by U.S. government-funded Voice of America as saying that the Middle East uprisings were motivating Vietnamese to follow" (Fox News 2011). To further that end, the endocrinologist made a personal appeal to his fellow Vietnamese citizens, calling on "young people to use the Internet and mobile phones to spread the word for millions to take to the streets and demand an end to Vietnam's one-party rule." Nguyen suggested "an uprising to make a 'clean sweep of Communist dictatorship and build a new, free, democratic, humane and progressive Vietnam." He was promptly arrested, and, after searching his house, "police found 60,000 documents on his computer calling for a revolution" (Fox News 2011).

Finally, lawyer Cu Huy Ha Vu, whose father was an acquaintance of Ho Chi Minh, is described by the *New York Times* as "an irrepressible commentator and irritant to the government on social issues and questions of human rights" (Mydans 2011). Protesting a government project to mine the Central Highlands for Bauxite, in 2009 Minh sued the Prime Minister "on the grounds of environmental damage, national security and cultural heritage" (Mydans 2011). Vietnamese courts quickly dismissed the case. However Vu did not temper his dissidence.

In 2010, the lawyer was arrested "for posting comments online in support of a multi-party system and giving interviews to the websites of Voice of America and Radio Free Asia." His trial prompted a "demonstration outside the court [which] was broken up by the police" (Reporters without Borders... 2011). Human Rights Watch asserts that "the arrest and detention of Dr. Cu Huy Ha Vu... has attracted more media coverage than any other dissident case in recent memory in Vietnam. There is little doubt it will have a lasting impact on the ongoing struggle between the Vietnamese

government and its critics ("Vietnam: The Party..." 2011, 1). The organization further comments that

... unprecedented popular support for Dr. Vu has emerged and continues to grow online from diverse sectors of Vietnamese society, including Catholic parishioners from Hanoi and Nam Dinh; urban bloggers, academics, writers, journalists, and dissidents; senior Vietnamese Communist Party members; technocrats, land rights petitioners, and ordinary citizens such as teachers, small business owners, workers, farmers, and taxi drivers. ("Vietnam: The Party..." 2011, 1)

Indeed, Human Rights Watch asserts that "an unprecedented movement of popular support… has emerged and continues to grow on the Internet" (Mydans 2011).

Pham Hong Son and Nguyen Dan Que share such support as well. The international coverage received by these three has been far more damaging to the CPV than any of their individual actions. Pham garnered attention from the Committee on Human Rights of the National Academies (Committee on Human... 2006). Both he and Cu Huy Ha Vu have been recognized by United States Rep. Loretta Sanchez, who used their plights to lobby Washington to adopt a relationship with Vietnam less permissive of human rights abuse (Congresswoman Loretta Sanchez... 2011). Nguyen's 2011 arrest prompted an official within the US State Department to express concern "about Vietnam's increasing clampdowns" (Fox News 2011). The situation of Vu has prompted action by Human Rights Watch (Human Rights Watch, "Vietnam: Free Maverick..." 2011). All three dissidents have received prolonged and widespread international press coverage and public inquiries from Reporters without Borders, Amnesty International, Human Rights Watch, and the International Federation for Human Rights (Amnesty International 2011; Human Rights Watch 2003; International Federation for... 2011). Thus, the three cases are evidence of the decreasing ability of the CPV to keep matters

relating to the punishment of dissidents internal to Vietnam. As more international organizations begin protesting the treatment of political dissenters, the Communist Party will find it increasingly difficult to eradicate opposition to their complete power.

Journalism

Pham Hong Son and Nguyen Dan Que were certainly not alone in choosing to express their exasperation in written format. It is a novel manner of conveying seditious content, as the nation does not tolerate publications beyond its direct control. Indeed, "Vietnam does not permit privately owned newspapers or other media" (Thayer 2009b, 54-5). According to the International Federation for Human Rights, "the Communist Party of Vietnam...mobilization and propaganda department controls all media and sets press guidelines." Furthermore, the organization notes that "editors meet regularly with representatives of the state's Ideology Committee to discuss which stories the government wants emphasized and which are off-limits."

Nevertheless, the Vietnamese press made its first significant challenges to government authority in 2006, condemning a scandal concerning "a transport ministry project management bureau known as PMU-18 - the government's richest state agency" (Harkey 2006). According to the BBC,

The first sign that something was seriously wrong in PMU-18 came when the head of the bureau was arrested in January and accused of taking around \$7m of the unit's budget for gambling on European football matches... He [was] also under investigation over the procurement of luxury cars for other government officials... Deputy Transport Minister Nguyen Viet Tien - a former head of PMU-18 and also a member of the ruling Communist Party's Central Committee - was next to be detained. And earlier this month, the transport minister himself, Dao Dinh Binh, resigned." (Harkey 2006)

At first, "newspapers were praised by the authorities at the time for their detailed coverage of the scandal" (Pham 2008b). In sharp contrast to the close restriction to which it had previously been subjected, this investigative reporting was often openly critical of corruption within the CPV. In general, "online news services and newspapers [ran] discussion forums and printed articles containing questions which were impossible to ask a few years" prior (Nguyen 2006). In April of 2006, the BBC relayed that the Vietnamese press were alleging that the corruption "network [extended] into the office of Prime Minister Phan Van Khai, and into senior police ranks" (Harkey 2006). After this audacious implication, Communist Party praise for the intrepid journalism evaporated. Soon, two reporters who had played prominent roles in uncovering the scandal, Nguyen Van Hai and Nguyen Viet Chien, "from Tuoi Tre and Thanh Nien newspapers respectively, were arrested for 'inaccurate reporting and abuse of power" (Pham 2008b). The BBC reported that official indictment as stating "[They] exploited their position as journalists to write sensitive, false information." The document revealed the fact that

Prosecutors accused the two reporters of 'abusing democratic freedoms to infringe upon the interests of the state'. This had 'serious consequences, negatively affecting the ideology, morale and psychology of the public at a sensitive point of time" - a reference to the 10th Vietnamese Communist Party Congress in April 2006, where new leaders were being elected. [The two reporters] 'exploited their position as journalists to write sensitive, false information... Hostile forces took advantage to attack and distort the Party Congress, negatively affecting the preparation of the congress'. (BBC News 2008)

Afterwards, their newspapers' deputy editors were also suspended and "at least seven journalists had their press cards revoked as part of a wider pattern of the government's use of criminal law to muzzle free expression" (Federation Internationale des... 2009,

6).

At first, these government reprisals were met with resistance by the public. The office of one of the newspapers claimed it was "inundated by phone calls, e-mails and letters from angry citizens protesting the government's move—the most it had received in 33 years of publication" (Stocking 2008a). Furthermore, the press, emboldened by the latitude they had, until recently, received, began to draw attention to their colleagues' harassment at the hands of the government. This did not last long, however:

Local media, which devoted detailed coverage to the journalists' detention, fell silent after three days. It is thought that the powerful ideological department of the Communist Party has ordered newspaper editors not to write [any more] about the topic. Two newspapers that continued reporting on the subject reportedly received a warning from the authorities. Even when visiting US Assistant Secretary of State David Kramer raised concerns over the arrests, his words were omitted in the local press. (Pham 2008b)

In August of 2008, "there was a further crackdown on the press, when the credentials of seven journalists and editors from four newspapers were revoked. In October two editors working for Dai Doan Ket, the official organ of the VFF, were dismissed" (Thayer 2009b, 53). During a spate of "at least six" arrests between July and September 2009, the common charge was "conducting anti-government propaganda', under Article 88 of the Vietnamese Criminal Code" (The English Centre... 2009).

Cyber dissidents

After 2006, debate over the circumstances surrounding the crackdown on newspapers "exploded" onto the internet, becoming "one of the hottest topics of discussion

on online forums" (Stocking 2008a; Pham 2008b). Indeed, recent years have proven the internet to be one of the greatest tools utilized by Vietnamese citizens who want to speak out against their government. As such, Thayer considers "cyber dissidents" a category of distinction (Thayer 2006, 125).

As with individual intellectual dissidents, there are vast numbers of persecutions for having used the internet to advocate democracy. In 2009, Vietnam renewed its crackdown on political dissent by arresting an estimated twenty-six to thirty political dissidents and detaining four well-known bloggers (Thayer 2009a, 55). Similarly, in 2010, the International Federation for Human Rights reported that "hundreds of blogs and websites have been shut down over the past year." Authorities routinely used "charges of 'espionage' (Article 80) to detain 'cyber-dissidents' for peacefully circulating their views" (Federation Internationale des... 2009, 5). Often, only the names of the accused distinguish individual cases (Thayer 2006, 123; International Federation for... 2007, 26; Thayer 2009a, 14-5; Fox News 2011). Nevertheless, the rise of cyber dissidence as a whole can be considered a potentially large threat to the Communist Party. OpenNet Initiative, an organization aiming to "investigate, expose and analyze Internet filtering and surveillance practices," assessed Vietnam in 2007. The organization noted that, "after a period of relative openness and tolerance of independent voices and criticism in 2006, where liberal publications were established, the government clamped down and launched a crackdown on what it considers unlawful usage of the Internet."

This "unlawful usage" is increasingly becoming more narrowly defined. In 2009, after "a group of seven hundred individuals signed up to a Facebook site to promote their opposition to bauxite mining... the Ministry of Public Security issued instructions

proscribing political commentary and limiting blogs to personal matters." Later that year, "security officials moved more aggressively to interfere with if not shut down Facebook" (Thayer 2009a, 14). Also in 2009, "a purported order by Vietnam's Ministry of Public Security to block access to Facebook and other external websites began to circulate on the Internet... While the Hanoi government has never confirmed issuing this decree, in November 2009 Internet users in Vietnam began reporting widespread Facebook outages" (Viet Tan 2011). Consequently, is generally accepted that the government did indeed make the order (Viet Tan 2011; Chip 2011; Hoang 2011a; International Federation for... 2010).

Whereas the government is clearly fearful of the possibilities afforded by increased connectivity, others are more optimistic. For example, the website of the dissident group Viet Tan welcomes social media into Vietnam:

As witnessed in the Middle East and North Africa, social networks offer a space for civil society to grow, where individuals and groups can freely share opinions and express dissent. By providing citizens with tools for communication and mobilization, Facebook and other social media are also transforming Vietnam. (2011)

Despite the restrictions applied by the CPV, blogger Huyen Chip points out that "Vietnam remain[s] on the list of 10 countries with the fastest growth of Facebook users" (2011). This expansion is reflected in the online community:

A Facebook group called 'A million signatures to protest Vietnamese ISPs blocking FB' has attracted nearly 50,000 members. The group proclaims: 'Everybody has the right to choose the social networks that they want to use. Join us in supporting Vietnam's Facebook community!' Another group with around 4,500 members takes the name 'If you elders block FB, we youths will climb over the walls and create cracks to enter.' The comments posted on this group's discussion board contain indignation and tips on circumvention. According to a local participant with the alias Losgi Athenford: 'Keep on

blocking Facebook and more people will want the pleasure of circumventing the block.' (Hoang 2011a)

Indeed, blogger Duy Hoang suggests that, by "filtering access to Facebook, it appears the Vietnamese government has confirmed the law of unintended consequences: Tens of thousands of Vietnamese have gathered in public squares online to demonstrate against government censorship." He observes that "a cursory examination of the profile pictures of people belonging to Facebook protest groups in Vietnam indicates a very youthful demographic. This is not surprising given Vietnam's young population in general and the typical age of social network aficionados" (Hoang 2011a).

Students and youth

Dissident Nguyen Dan Que predicts that rebellion of this nature will escalate. He characterizes the youth of his country as "internet savvy, favoring progress and they have been active in Internet forums on issues such as demand for a progressive and liberal education, human rights, multiparty democracy, etc." Additionally, Nguyen applauds the youth of his nation taking a stance "against Hanoi's kowtowing and obsequious attitude [with] the Chinese" (Admin1 2007). With this statement, Nugyen refers to two situations: "the decade-long demarcation of the China-Vietnam land boundary... completed in 2009," and the Chinese occupation of "the Paracel Islands also claimed by Vietnam and Taiwan" (Central Intelligence Agency 2011). In December 2007, there were "widespread demonstrations staged by students and young people in Vietnam protesting China's claims of sovereignty on the disputed Spratly and Paracel archipelagos" (Que Me: Action... n.d.). Protests of this nature continued. In 2011, Bloomberg News reported another protest over the disputed territory, "spurred on by

calls on Facebook and other social media."

Despite the fact that their primary tool is the internet, Vietnamese youth have the potential to become a much larger threat than recent cyber dissidents. Nguyen Dan Que considers the demographic to be a "seed of social upheaval" that will grow into future opposition to the CPV. His rationale concerns the degree to which traditional socialist ideology is being overshadowed in their minds by outside, global forces. Goaded by Western culture, the youth have "become hedonists with a vengeance: conspicuous consumers of Coca-Cola and Honda racing motorcycles, who have no values to inhibit them from a riotous lifestyle that has imposed cacophony on life in the cities" (Kolko 1997, 129). Nguyen Dan Que further suggests that many youth actively circumvent party propaganda, noting their behavior: "Watch TV only for movies; surf the Internet for accurate news!"

The activist predicted that, ironically, the CPV engineered its eventual disconnect with Vietnamese youth with its own efforts to integrate the nation with the rest of the world. "Educational and cultural exchanges, which have taken place in the last few years with many countries, including with the U.S., have been chiefly one-way from Vietnam outward. The reverse is still being negotiated, but most likely, Hanoi will have to succumb." The dissident endocrinologist cites "Hanoi [having] allowed foreigners to open schools in Vietnam" as an example. He continues:

An educational system which is humanistic and multicultural will be welcomed, especially by the youth. Hanoi rulers will have to abandon the indoctrinating, obsolete approach and stop the teaching of Marxism-Leninism in Vietnamese schools in the near future... Young Vietnamese, up to 70% of the population, absorb very quickly the universal values of democracy and human rights and have become the catalysts in the struggle for democracy and human rights in the entire country. (2005)

"Encouraging students to study abroad and to welcome scholarships in technologies and cultural exchanges worldwide... is the best way to help them get rid of the obsolete and erroneous ideology and build a brighter future for themselves" (2005). Therefore, just as Hayton predicted the inevitable dominance of the reformers in their war with the conservatives to determine party policy, Nguyen argues that the same developments are happening outside of the CPV as well amongst students. If these predictions are true, it would indicate the futility of the Communist Party's increasingly desperate attempts to stifle political dissidence.

Networked Dissidents

It is not just individuals and unorganized groups of students that constitute a threat to the CPV. On the contrary, there are many groups of like-minded dissidents working against the government of Vietnam. These groups pose a significant threat to the hegemony of the Communist Party of Vietnam. In contrast to "isolated individuals... [who] are unable to make a significant impact on the rest of the society, much less a government," Gene Sharp suggests that groups form a far more important base from which political dissent against a repressive regime thrives (2010, 22).

Indeed, Thayer identifies these groups as "networked dissidents," and characterizes them as being in "a state of more or less permanent dissidence." Despite the fact that Thayer restricts his definition to "party and army veterans who have moved beyond loyal opposition," this thesis will account for individuals both affiliated and unaffiliated with the government, while retaining Thayer's fundamental classification: networked dissidents "operate in loose groups or networks, and not as individuals"

(Thayer 2006, 119). There are three subgroups of note in this thesis's expanded definition of networked dissidents: political parties, organized religion, and workers and farmers.

Political parties

The first group is consistent with Thayer's original definition of networked dissidents: "They are active in publishing and distributing their anti-socialist tracts among a wider circle of intellectuals at home and overseas" (Thayer 2006, 119). These organizations refer to themselves as "political parties" because of their opposition to the government. In reality, however, these parties are merely resistance cells, since public campaigning in opposition to the CPV would result in swift reprisal and almost certain imprisonment. While there are many such groups based outside of Vietnam, whose efforts consist of little more than lobbying Western governments to take a harsher stance towards communist Hanoi, this section will focus on those groups with significant operations based within the nation (Thayer 2009b, 39-40).

The People's Democratic Party of Vietnam was founded in 2004 as a result of extensive internet networking between "Cong Thanh Do, a Vietnamese-American living in California," and Vietnamese citizens with similar ideology. The group was short-lived, however:

Do was arrested on 14 August 2006 in Phan Thiet and charged with plotting to blow up the US Consulate in Ho Chi Minh City. This charge was later amended to disseminating anti-government leaflets. Do served one month in jail before he was deported. Shortly after Do's arrest, six Vietnamese-based PDP members were arrested. They were tried by the People's Court in Ho Chi Minh City... [and] sentenced to five, four and three years respectively. (Thayer 2009b, 39)

The Democratic Party of Vietnam (DPV) was "founded in June 2006 as a political discussion group by Hoang Minh Chinh." The DPV claims it is the successor to a nominally-similar party, Vietnam Democratic Party (VDP), which was "founded in 1944," and remained "one of two non-communist parties to be represented in the National Assembly until it was dissolved in 1985.

Chinh... sought to revive the legacy of the VDP by appealing to Ho Chi Minh's brand of nationalism, a stance which alienated younger dissidents. The DPV may have had about a dozen members mainly in Hanoi and Ho Chi Minh City. Chinh was given permission to travel to the United States in 2005 for medical treatment. While in the US he testified before the House International Relations Committee and strongly criticized the regime's handling of religious and political dissent. On his return to Vietnam he was publicly vilified and attacked by pro-regime supporters. (Thayer 2009b, 40)

However, there is another organization with a much broader scope than either of the aforementioned two. Viet Tan is a prominent group which is extensively active both within Vietnam and abroad. Since its inception, the party "evolved from an underground operation working mainly within Vietnam to an international group with tens of thousands of members in the United States, Canada, France, Germany, Norway, Australia and other Asian countries" (Bharath 2007). In 2004, the organization announced that its predecessor, the National United Front for the Liberation of Vietnam – which "aimed to overthrow the Vietnamese communist government through violent means" – "had been disbanded and that the Viet Tan would now conduct its activities in public" (Thayer 2009b, 52-3).

During the final quarter of 2006, the Viet Tan members in the United States actively lobbied the administration of President George W. Bush to raise human rights issues at the APEC summit in Hanoi in November. A member of Viet Tan addressed the Congressional Human Rights Caucus. Viet Tan also lobbied international donors to link transparency and accountability with their aid

programmes in Vietnam. In March 2007, Viet Tan organized international rallies to protest the wave of political repression then underway in Vietnam. (Thayer 2009b, 52-3)

According to "Diem Do, Chairman of Viet Tan worldwide," the organization's method prioritizes arming people with the information they lack.

'It's sowing the seeds of democracy,' he said. Members do it by downloading copies of the U.S. Constitution onto the computers of dissidents in Vietnam, who then share that information with the locals. Members use e-mail and cell-phone text chats to issue alerts. They put up videos on the Internet's YouTube and conduct international dialog through Paltalk [an internet chat program]. Every time the Vietnamese government erects a firewall, 'we find a way to break it down,' Do said. 'This is a battle without boundaries.' (Bharath 2007)

Viet Tan's website (http://viettan.org/), available in Vietnamese, French, and English, is quite robust. As of late 2011, the English website contained links that included a letter from United States Members of Congress to then-Prime Minister Dung, protesting the detention of youth activists, a video speech on the topic of "circumventing the firewall and how Vietnamese netizens [sic] are using digital tools to amplify voices of dissent," and detailed (twenty pages, including images) instructions detailing how to access Facebook in the nation. An application to receive Viet Tan news (again in Vietnamese, French, and English) via iPhone, iPod touch, and iPad is even available for download. Perhaps most relevant to this particular essay, however, is the link to a Vietnamese translation of Gene Sharp's From Dictatorship to Democracy, which is dedicated – in both English and Vietnamese – "to the courageous democracy advocates in Vietnam, especially the founders of the Bloc 8406 and all its members" (Viet Nam Canh... 2006).

While the achievements of Viet Tan are impressive, an organization called Bloc 8406 is undoubtedly the centerpiece for Vietnam's organized democracy movement. In

April 2006, "116 persons issued an Appeal for Freedom of Political Association that they distributed throughout Vietnam via the Internet." Later that same month, "118 persons issued a Manifesto on Freedom and Democracy for Vietnam... These prodemocracy advocates became known as Bloc 8406 after the date of their founding manifesto" (Thayer 2009b, 43-4). Shortly thereafter, in August of 2007,

Bloc 8406 publicly declared its four-phase proposal for Vietnam's democratization, including demands for the restoration of civil liberties, the establishment of political parties, the drafting of a new constitution and, finally, democratic elections for a new representative National Assembly that would be charged with choosing a new national name, flag and anthem. The petition was publicly disseminated and signed by representatives from all three of the country's main regions, including former Vietnam People's Army officer Tran Anh Kim and prominent Catholic priest Nguyen Van Ly. (Crispin 2006)

By the end of 2006,

[F]oreign observers were reporting that the support base for Bloc 8406 had expanded to over two thousand, many under the age of thirty... Bloc 8406 members have attempted to evade detection by utilizing digital telephone and encryption technology on websites provided by Voice Over Internet Protocol providers such as PalTalk, Skype and Yahoo! Messenger... These websites have been utilized to organize chatroom discussions within Vietnam as well as overseas. (Thayer 2009b, 45-7)

"One of the principal architects of the democracy movement" was Father Nguyen Van Ly, who "has spent a total of 15 years in prison since 1977 for his peaceful campaigning for religious freedom, democracy, and human rights." In 2007, Ly was "arrested and sentenced to eight years in prison" for these activities (Human Rights Watch, "Vietnam: Father Nguyen..." 2011).

Despite many instances of this manner of swift and severe harassment and arrests of Bloc 8406 supporters, similar organizations began to emerge. Two weeks

after lawyer Cong Nhan became a supporter of the movement, "she became one of the founding members of the second political party to declare itself during 2006, the 'Viet Nam Progression Party'" (VPP) (Hayton 123). "The VPP issued an Interim Political Platform on 8 September 2006 that called for a multi-party democracy, religious freedom, general elections and protection of private property. In 2007, the VPP joined with the Vietnam Populist Party" (the latter of which "attracted only a small membership in Vietnam") and formed the Lac Hong Group. (Thayer 2009b, 41; 39-40). Currently, the VPP operates a website (www.vnpp.net) of comparable depth to that of Viet Tan.

Smaller organizations emerged as well. Founded by lawyer Nguyen Van Dai, the Committee for Human Rights in Vietnam used "the Internet to express... views on Vietnam's economic and political situation." Soon after the group's formation, however, Nguyet and two other activists were arrested "for distributing reactionary propaganda" (Thayer 2009b, 41). Indeed, the government repression that followed this surge of democratic advocacy was widespread. In 2009, Thayer wrote that "there is no... evidence that the pro-democracy movement is gaining traction or coalescing into a significant force able to mount a major challenge to Vietnam's one-party state. The leadership of Bloc 8406 and associated political civil society organizations has been decapitated by Vietnam's public security apparatus and its members driven underground" (Thayer 2009b, 53).

The existence of the aforementioned groups – including the People's

Democratic Party, the Democratic Party of Vietnam, Viet Tan, and Bloc 8406 – prove
that, in accordance with Sharp's theory, there are large segments of the population that

are hostile to the CPV. The fact that the individuals constituting these groups are willing to risk severe punishment for their sedition – including prisons with "poor food and limited health care" – speaks to the resolution of these activists to bring about the end of the Vietnamese Communist Party (VietCatholic News 2011).

Despite their zeal, political parties are not widely supported by the population. Nevertheless, they are not the only groups of networked dissidents in opposition to the government. Since at least the economic reforms of the 1980s, there have been three evolving sources of dissent not addressed within Thayer's 1997-2002 categorizations. Broadly defined, they are organized religion, farmers, and workers.

Organized religion

Zachary Abuza, author of *Renovating Politics in Contemporary Vietnam*, suggests that "it is possible to argue that there are more religious worshippers in Vietnam today than at any other time in the country's modern history" (2001, 184). Certainly contributing to this is the conflicting ideology and rhetoric of the CPV. Indeed, "[p]arty writers admit that the massive resurgence since 1990 of superstition, Buddhism, and Christianity, especially among young people, is due to the disorientation its own policies and behavior have engendered" (Kolko 1997, 79). Indeed, Kolko observes that, since the reforms of *doi moi*:

[Religion]... has flourished in the moral and ideological vacuum the party has produced. Religion has the ability to reach the masses in a way that more elegant, formal ideas cannot. It could eventually confront the party with a very serious opposition, but this will depend largely on the success of its reforms and especially employment opportunities for young people. (1997, 129)

Considering the insecurities of the Communist Party, it is unsurprising that

Vietnam's leaders should see organized religion as potential enemies. The CPV "will not countenance the growth of any autonomous organizations that can potentially challenge the authority of the party. Religion-based organizations are a considerable threat to the regime" and "the party believes that the churches must be rigidly controlled" (2001, 185). However, Abuza states that these efforts are "inordinate": "the small dissident movement, without links to broader socially autonomous organizations, is a minimal threat to the regime" (2001, 7). Despite this appraisal, dissent from religious organizations has dramatically increased in the past several decades. This section will examine three frequent opponents of government repression: Buddhists, Catholics, and Montagnards.

Buddhism

According to the US Department of State, "most estimates suggest more than half of the population is at least nominally Buddhist" (2011, 2). Within the denomination, one sect is a frequent enemy of the CPV. The Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV), borne in 1964 out of "eleven out of South Vietnam's fourteen separate Buddhist churches and sects," "continued to operate following the reunification of the country [in 1975], but immediately faced problems with the communist regime" over matters such as the confiscation of church property (Abuza 2001, 191-2). This conflict progressed until 1981, when Communist Party official "Nguyen Van Linh announced that the church was a function of the party," implying an impending loss of autonomy for the UBCV. After protests by the church, "the UBCV was banned outright by the party and replaced by the state-sponsored and submissive

Vietnamese Buddhist Church" (VBC), whose "charter declares that it is the 'sole representative of Vietnamese Buddhism in all of its relations both within and outside the country" (192).

Increased protesting led to more arrests of UBCV leaders and a sharp decline in the organization's opposition to the CPV. In the 1980s, for example, "the UBCV was all but dormant" (193). Following the "promulgation of the 1992 constitution, restriction of religious activities, such as meetings and worship, were eased," and the new leader of the UBCV, Thich Huyen Quang, began to dissent in earnest. He "issued an open letter in which he accused Hanoi of persecution and demanded legalization and recognition of the UBCV, the return of its properties and institutions, and the release of its members." Relations between the Buddhist sect and their Vietnamese government were so tense that, during Tet in 1993, General Secretary Do Muoi actually gave a speech at Tran Quoc Pagoda in Hanoi, "equating the ideals of religion to socialism," in an attempt to placate potential dissidents (193-4). Additionally, in 1994, the people's committee of his local province sent a letter to Thich Huyen Quang "ordering him to stop acting in the name of the outlawed UBCV" (195). The choice to send a letter implied a gesture of restraint on the part of authorities, given their propensity for mass arrests with little warning.

However, despite these overtures, tensions did indeed increase. Later in 1994, Thich Quang Do, then-deputy to Thich Huyen Quang, oriented UBCV efforts towards "a rescue mission for victims of disastrous floods in the Mekong Delta which had left 500,000 people homeless." Police "intercepted the UBCV convoy as it prepared to leave Saigon... confiscated all relief aid and arrested the organizers" (Que Me:

Action... n.d.). In the words of Abuza,

This humanitarian act was seen as an affront by the party and an explicit challenge to the government's handling of its own relief operation, and hence its policies. Never mind that the government had made an international appeal for help in relief efforts, collecting \$1.9 million from twenty-one countries, the UBCV was accused of 'sow[ing] disunity an insecurity in Vietnamese society.'(2001, 195)

For these ostensible crimes, Thich Quang Do "was sentenced to 5 years in prison and 5 years house arrest on charges of 'sabotaging national solidarity' and 'taking advantage of democratic freedoms to violate the interests of the State and social organizations." In 1998, he was released in a governmental amnesty after international pressure from "four Nobel Prize winners" and then-Secretary of State Madeleine Albright (Que Me: Action... n.d.).

In 2001, Thich Quang Do "launched an 'Appeal for Democracy in Vietnam', a radical transition plan for democratic change, which received overwhelming support from over 300 000 Vietnamese and hundreds of international personalities" (Rafto Foundation for... 2009). The document contained an "8-point transition plan for democratic change" that outlined reforms to be made by the ruling party. Consequently, "he was sentenced to 2 years administrative detention and placed under detention incommunicado" (International Buddhist Information... 2005). However, this did not deter the monk. In 2005 he reiterated his commitment to democracy:

In an 'Open Letter to Vietnamese personalities, intellectuals, writers, artists and all compatriots at home and abroad', sent via the International Buddhist Information Bureau, Thich Quang Do called upon all Vietnamese to engage together to 'fray a Path of Peace for Vietnam in the year 2005... a path of democracy and pluralism that will bring true stability, development and well-being to the Vietnamese people', and build a society in which 'the people have the right to [choose] their own political system and enjoy full democratic

freedoms and rights...' (International Buddhist Information... 2005)

In the document, Thich Quang Do called on his Buddhist followers to oppose and criticize the ruling powers in support of political freedoms:

'The UBCV... can, and should, support genuine political efforts aimed at defending the nation, upholding our culture and identity, promoting the social and economic welfare of the people, and protecting the human rights enshrined in the United Nations International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights to which Vietnam acceded in 1982'. The UBCV would lend its support to any valid, non-violent initiatives launched by Vietnamese democrats, dissidents and human rights defenders from different walks of life. (International Buddhist Information... 2005)

After his 2007 speech to an assembly of disgruntled farmers and peasants (mentioned in the previous section), Thich Quang Do "was summoned for interrogations and subjected to a widespread vilification campaign in the statecontrolled press," "accusing him of 'inciting people to oppose the government', being a 'gang leader with wicked designs', seeking to 'disturb public order' and oppose the Communist Party" (International Federation for... 2010, 2; (Que Me: Action... n.d.). Later in 2007, Thich Quang Do once again came into conflict with CPV. The previous year, he was nominated to "receive the 2006 Professor Thorolf Rafto Memorial Prize for his contribution to human rights and as a 'unifying force' and a 'symbol for the growing democracy movement in Vietnam" (International Buddhist Information ... 2006). Currently, "Thich Quang Do is still held under effective house arrest," and has spent over 26 years in detention for his instigation of the Communist Party (Que Me: Action... n.d.). Nevertheless, in late 2006 he was able to formally unite the UBCV with Bloc 8406 to create the "Vietnam Alliance for Democracy and Human Rights," "reputedly the biggest dissident movement seen in Vietnam since the unification of the

country in 1975" (Thayer 2009b, 41).

Within Vietnamese Buddhism, this type of activism is not limited to Thich Quang Do or the UBCV. In 2006, there was a separate instance of Buddhist-related violence. According to a writer for the Associated Press, the abbot in charge of Bat Nha monastery – which belongs to the official Buddhist Church of Vietnam – invited to the site the "disciples of Thich Nhat Hanh, one of the world's most famous Zen masters" "to train monks in their brand of Buddhism." In 2008, "the chairman of Vietnam's national Committee on Religious Affairs wrote a letter accusing [Hanh's monastery in France] of publishing false information about Vietnam on its Web site. Without mentioning specifics, the letter said the information distorted Vietnam's policies on religion and could undermine national unity. The letter also said that Hanh's followers should leave Bat Nha," and that monastery's abbot concurred with this recommendation. Monks and nuns at Bat Nha were soon subjugated to mob attacks and forced removal (Stocking 2009a). The dissidents asserted that their persecution came as a result of Hanh's call for "an end to religious persecution and the disbandment of Vietnam's religious police" (McCurry 2009). Hanh's followers cite other motivations on the part of the CPV as well: "Chinese officials were upset about published comments [Hanh] made in support of the Dalai Lama" and consequently pressured Hanoi to censure the Zen master (Stocking 2009a).

The populace is confronted with the apparently selfless, benevolent, and focused work of religion – which "provides social services that the state is unable or unwilling to" – and the inconsistent and seemingly-arbitrary efforts of self-serving politicians.

Buddhists, Cao Dai, Hoa Hao, Catholics, and Protestant churches [have

conducted] joint work in the fight against HIV/AIDS. The Hoa Hao Executive Council [has also been] very active in local charitable and development projects, including building upwards of 800 houses for impoverished families regardless of religious affiliation. The Hoa Hao [has] also spent significant resources on managing local health clinics, and in 2009 spent more than 39 billion VND (\$ 2 million) on charitable activities. During the year they spent approximately 29 billion VND (\$1.5 million) on similar efforts. ("Vietnam" 2011, 17-18)

Catholics

Catholics also constitute a threat to the CPV. In 2010, adherents to the Roman Catholic Church constituted "7 percent" of Vietnamese population (US Department of... 2011, 2). Thayer estimates the country's total Catholic community to number "approximately six million" (Thayer 2009a, 6). In contrast, the State Department suggests that, although "government statistics indicate there are 6.28 million Catholics, other estimates place the number at eight million. Catholicism has revived in recent years with newly rebuilt or renovated churches and a growing number of persons who want to be religious workers" (US Department of... 2011, 2).

As with the Buddhists, land that previously belonged to the church subsequently appropriated by the state is a major cause for uprisings within Vietnam's Catholic community. Various church leaders have estimated that "Vietnam's communist regime confiscated 2,250 properties since 1954" and highlight that, "in recent years friction has arisen between church and state over land ownership of confiscated property." (Thayer 2009a, 6-7). Recent years have seen several significant clashes.

In September 2008, Vietnam used tear gas and electric batons to disband peaceful Catholic prayer vigils in Hanoi to call for the return of Church properties confiscated by the State, and bulldozed Catholic properties. During a series of massive peaceful rallies, including one of 10,000 people, protesters were hospitalized and many

arrested in grave violation of the right to peaceful assembly guaranteed in the Vietnamese Constitution and in the ICCPR (Federation Internationale des... 2009, 7-8).

The following year, disputes arose over Tam Toa – a cathedral that was bombed by the United States during the Vietnam War that the government subsequently considered "an American War Crimes Memorial Site" (Thayer 2009a, 7). In May of 2009, "the deputy head of the official Commission on Religion declared in an interview that the government 'has no intention of returning any property or goods to the Catholic Church or any other religious organization' that was confiscated by the state." Local Catholics responded by occupying the grounds with tents, and they were "confronted by police who evicted them using tear gas and electric stun guns" (7). As a rationale, "state media reported that the police charged those arrested with "counter-revolutionary crimes, violating state policies on American War Crimes Memorial Sites, disturbing public order, and attacking officials on duty."

The Catholics responded with several more protests in August. Early that month, "Catholic media reported that the entire diocese of Vinh, numbering up to half a million persons from 178 parishes, rallied to protest police violence." Furthermore, on August 15, during "the Feast of the Assumption, the Catholic Church held another show of force by staging a rally of 200,000" which Thayer considers "probably the largest religious protest in Vietnam's history" (8). Again, the Catholic media carried accusations of police brutality. Eventually, the state put an end to the issue by bulldozing the land around the Tam Toa site. However, the incident underscored the profound dissonance between the CPV and Vietnamese Catholics. In summary of the events, Thayer considers the government response "an unprecedented campaign of vilification in the state

media, gang assaults on priests and Catholic parishioners and by blocking Catholic websites" (9).

Montagnards

Montagnards ("mountain people" in French) are an ethnic group "made up of different tribes, with many overlapping customs, social interactions, and language patterns (Cultural Orientation Resource... n.d.). They began to convert to Christianity in the 1950s and 1960s (Human Rights Watch 2011a, 3). In contemporary Vietnam, "the population is approximately 4 million, of whom about 1 million are Montagnard. Of these, between 229,000 to 400,000 are thought to follow evangelical Protestantism. An additional 150,000 to 200,000 are Roman Catholic" (Cultural Orientation Resource... n.d.). Currently, the ethnic group "make[s] up about 80 percent of Vietnam's Protestants" (Abuza 2001, 204). As with the Buddhists and Catholics, land confiscation is an issue intertwined with extensive religious regulation; Human Rights Watch asserts that Montagnards are characterized by "growing anger and desperation over the steady loss of their farm land to agricultural plantations and lowland... settlers, along with tightened restrictions on independent house churches" (Human Rights Watch 2011a).

A complicating factor in the Central Highlands has been the mutual distrust between the government and the highlanders. The government asserts that Montagnards belonging to independent house churches are using religion as a front for political activities, while many Montagnards distrust the government-authorized Protestant church in the Central Highlands, the Southern Evangelical Church of Vietnam (SECV). Some Montagnards have opted to worship in village or house churches that they control themselves, rather than affiliating with the SECV. (Human Rights Watch 2011a, 4)

Over the last decade, Montagnards have channeled their discontent into protests against the Vietnamese government.

In February 2001, thousands of ethnic Montagnards... took part in unprecedented demonstrations against religious persecution and land confiscation... These protests were brutally put down by the authorities. Numerous members of the Montagnard population were arrested and convicted of violating state security and public order. In 2004, new demonstrations broke out, which were once again violently suppressed. At least eight people were killed and many hundreds injured in the ensuing crackdown. According to Human Rights Watch, as of June 2006 some 350 Montagnards were serving heavy prison terms for taking part in these demonstrations. (International Federation for... 2007)

As with the political parties, the networked dissidents originating from organized religion prove that there are massive segments of the population that have grown tired with the government repression. In a further threat to the CPV, several individual religious dissidents have begun an attempt to bring groups with highly-specific grievances into the general pro-democracy movement: workers and farmers.

Workers and farmers

Despite being a nation whose guiding principle is ostensibly socialist, contemporary Vietnam has a troubled relationship with the bases most important to that ideology: urban workers and rural farmers. The former are heavily restricted by the government. Vietnamese labor laws "[do] not authorize freedom of association. All labour unions are under the umbrella of the 'Vietnam General Confederation of Labour'... controlled by the CPV. Free trade unions are prohibited." Nevertheless, "economic [liberalization] and competition to provide cheap labour has led to serious abuses of labour rights" (Federation Internationale des... 2009, 8). In many instances, these abuses are overlooked by the avaricious CPV:

Vietnam has founded its whole development strategy on its industrious, docile and low-paid workforce. Giving priority to the managers and foreign investors, the government has turned a blind eye as top officials arrange deals for investors and receive handsome pay-offs in return. In this climate of rampant corruption and power abuse, a new class of business-minded cadres has emerged who use their positions to enrich themselves, often at the workers' expense. (International Federation for ... 2010, 37)

Thus, "the state's dilemma [is] plain: if workers were treated more decently, foreign investors would be deterred. But, if it failed to do anything, autonomous workers' unions might fill the vacuum" (Kolko 1997, 115).

2006 saw the formation of two such illegal unions, the first of which was the United Worker-Farmers Organization (or "Association") of Vietnam (UWFA), created by "labour strike activists" (Thayer 2009b, 41; Human Rights Watch 2009).

During its organizational phase, members of what became the UWFA, had contact with the Houston-based Vietnam Populist Party. After differences emerged over tactics, the UWFA developed ties with another US-based group, People's Democratic Party... However, the tactic of going public invited repression. By mid-December 2006, after the APEC summit in Hanoi, ten of the UWFA's leading officials were placed in detention. By 2007, the UWFA had been forced to go underground. (Thayer 2009b, 41)

According to Hayton, the UFWA was keen to take a "confrontational stance" towards the government, which resulted in its ten leading activists... in detention" "within six weeks of [it] going public... Others continued its work, but by early 2007 it was an underground operation, small and isolated" (2010, 127). However, the movement was not dead. The second of 2006's independent unions, formed by a "well-known dissident and former political prisoner," was the Independent Worker's (or "Labor") Union of Vietnam (IWUV) (Thayer 2009b, 41; Human Rights Watch 2009). Each union shared a common concern, emphasizing "the link between exploitation of work-

ers and confiscation of farmers' land in the countryside, noting that increasing landlessness is a factor forcing hundreds of thousands of farmers to urban areas and industrial zones in search of work" (Human Rights Watch 2009).

Farmers, too, have become outspoken opponents of the Communist Party in recent years.

Peaceful demonstrations by farmers and peasants, known as the 'Victims of Injustice'... have also been brutally repressed. This is a massive rural protest movement, in which dispossessed farmers march from the countryside to Hanoi or Ho Chi Minh City (Saigon) to protest confiscation of lands for development projects and lack of compensation. The movement, which began after... doi moi in the 1980s, has reached explosive proportions, with over two million complaints filed over the past 10 years. Many Police routinely beat and arrest demonstrators or forcibly return them to their homes. (International Federation for... 2010, 35)

The movement progressed significantly in 2007, when, between June and July,

Farmers... conducted a protracted public protest over land grievances. They gathered in Ho Chi Minh City near the local offices of the National Assembly. They were joined by supporters from seven other Mekong Delta provinces. Several aspects of these events were unprecedented: the large numbers involved, the diversity of provinces represented and the length of time they were permitted to demonstrate and display their banners in public. (Thayer 2009b, 48)

According to the *Wall Street Journal*, "the protest could turn out in retrospect to mark an important development for Vietnam's human-rights activists. Most notably, what started out as a peasant land protest ended up featuring a speech by a leader of the country's nascent democracy and religious-rights movement, Thich Quang Do, head of the persecuted Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam" (2007).

Within days of Thich Quang Do's speech, "armed forces and riot police violently disbanded the demonstration and forcibly escorted the 2,000 peasants back to their

villages" (International Federation for... 2010, 2). Nevertheless, the involvement of the UBCV prompted the *Journal* to suggest that "the protest could turn out in retrospect to mark an important development for Vietnam's human-rights activists... This marks the first convergence of basic land protests and the human-rights movement. It may be a sign that some aggrieved peasants are starting to view their complaints as connected to the more abstract principles of freedom and democracy. Furthermore, the publication lauds the "role of modern technology" in the protests: "At least one protester told a prodemocracy radio station that she had first heard about the protest on the Internet. That may help explain why the protest gained numbers over the first few weeks — from a couple of hundred of individuals at first to more than 1,000 at its peak." Protest leaders used cell phones to both "stay in touch" and "disseminate news of events on the ground in real time.

Rights activists abroad received updates as often as hourly. Observers of Vietnam's rights movement say this was one of the best-reported protests in the country's recent history. The protest shows that the Vietnamese people are growing more willing to air their grievances with the regime publicly and that they're learning how to organize themselves to protest against it peacefully. (*Wall Street Journal* 2007)

Summarizing dissent external to the CPV

The period between 2006 and 2007 was indicative of growing collaboration amongst four distinct movements that oppose Vietnam's ruling party: the UWFA with the political parties, farmers with the UBCV, workers with farmers, and the latter coalition with overseas Vietnamese. In response to the developments in the 2000s, the *Wall Street Journal* concludes that "the communist government won't topple tomorrow, but

Hanoi does have something to worry about" (2007). Furthermore, Kolko suggests another dimension to this coalition: "the party is committing serious folly by ignoring the immense gamble that its abandonment of its original supporters could entail, not the least because the army remains sympathetic to the plight of the peasants and it alone has the force adequate to control the increasing public manifestations of discontent" (1997, 155). With this revelation, one is reminded of the underlying hostility that already exists between the party and its military. Thus, it is evident that there is a great deal of interconnectivity between the weaknesses faced by an authoritarian regime.

Broad disaffection

Indeed, despite the fact that a great deal of this essay has argued for the specific application of Sharp's weaknesses, some are more fittingly translated to Vietnamese society as a whole. For instance, Sharp suggests that "regional, class, cultural, or national differences may become acute" (2010, 27). There is a geographical dimension to the aforementioned inter-Party battle between conservatives and reformers: the latter group "is widely identified with... party politicians from the South, including President Nguyen Minh Triet and Prime Minister Nguyen Tan Dung" (Hong and Nguyen 2007). Furthermore, there are class differences between the ruling CPV and its constituents; Kolko suggests that, "as a significant portion of its members have become a decisive section of the ascendant economic elite, the Communists have increasingly divorced themselves from the masses" (1997, 156).

This disconnect results in one of Sharp's weaknesses that trumps all the others

as a fundamental cause of both internal and external political dissent in Vietnam. Sharp suggests that an authoritarian government is threatened when its "ideology... erode[s], and myths and symbols of the system... become unstable." These symbols are analyzed, using Vietnamese textbooks and educational material, by Casey Lucius in 2009's *Vietnam's Political Process*. As early as childhood, "historical narratives lead to development of rules and protected values that support national preferences." In other words, the CPV uses its nationalist credentials (having fought off both France and the United States) in an attempt to indoctrinate its citizens, starting at an early age and using "political messages [to] guide [them] through [their entire] lives" (2).

However, Abuza argues that the influence of party propaganda is waning:

The party that once had so much legitimacy that it could call on the Vietnamese people to make continued and repeated sacrifices has squandered much of its popular support. The aging leadership remains profoundly influenced by the war and continues to believe that the population will support it because of its leadership role in anti-colonial struggles (2001, 2)

In summary, "the party remains trapped by the contradiction between its ideology and its commitment to the market, and it refuses to acknowledge the irreconcilable tension between them" (Kolko 1997, 129). In doing so, the CPV conforms to another of Sharp's weaknesses: "The requirements and effects of the regime's past policies will somewhat limit its present ability to adopt and implement conflicting policies" (2010, 27). Frequent CPV critic Nguyen Dan Que alleges that "modern Vietnam has changed so much that it is difficult for the party to stick to the traditional interpretation of Marxism-Leninism" (2006). This has led to massive disconnects between the party and the people, and within the party itself.

Conclusion

Considering all of these threats to the CPV, how durable is the regime? An analysis of recent years is illuminating. In 2009, Vietnam renewed its crackdown on political dissent by arresting an estimated twenty-six to thirty political dissidents and detaining four well-known bloggers. Thayer considers this crackdown to have begun in response to the emergence of Bloc 8406 in 2006 (Thayer 2009a, 55). In any case, Janice Beanland – a researcher with Amnesty International's Southeast Asia team – suggests that, based on arrest trends leading up to 2011, the future will show "no letup in the current crack-down, which has been going on since at least 2009" (Voice of America 2011).

Nevertheless, Vietnam's political dissidents have not endured this prolonged "crackdown" without applying countervailing force. These dissidents were further provoked by the "Arab Spring in miniature" progressing in Asia, which Dr. Amitav Acharya, *Reuters* correspondent Raju Gopalakrishnan, and other international commentators term the "Asian Summer" (Acharya 2011; Gopalakrishnan 2011). Hoping to capitalize on the movement, persistent activist Nguyen Dan Que, as mentioned above, called on young people to use the Internet and mobile phones to spread the word for millions to take to the streets and demand an end to Vietnam's one-party rule" (Fox News 2011).

The Asian Summer seemed to exacerbate existing anti-CPV resentment within not only Nguyen Dan Que, but the aforementioned farmers' movement. *Al Jazeera* documented a Ho Chi Minh City protest of "about 100 farmers from across Vietnam holding silent vigil" using signs to "criticize authorities for illegally seizing their land,"

while "others demanded basic rights and freedoms." Although the tape was smuggled out of the country, and details were limited, one woman's handmade sign read "21-2-2011," which would date the protests within the prime of the Arab Spring. (Chao 2011). However, the act most imitative of the Middle Eastern revolutions was the self-immolation of a "Vietnamese engineer named Pham Thanh Son," who "apparently set himself afire to protest the confiscation of his family's property by local authorities" (Hoang, "Vietnam: Self-immolation…" 2011).

Nevertheless, when asked whether the Arab Spring might have a significant impact on Vietnam, Janice Beanland opined that there is "no evidence that Vietnam is going to go down that road at all." Furthermore, Human Rights Watch's Phil Robertson suggested that an Arab Spring-type revolution more accurately represented "the sum of the fears" of the Communist Party than a credible, tangible threat (Voice of America 2011).

Lest outside observers make hasty conclusions, Gopalakrishnan reports that the Asian Summer is less revolutionary in nature than the Arab Spring, and merely indicates functioning democracies: "although part of a trend toward more political openness in the region, the changes have been driven mostly by governments or through elections" (2011). Furthermore, Acharya suggested that, "with the possible exception of China," the Arab Spring had not been imported to Southeast Asia. He also warned that, for three reasons, Asia might in fact be somewhat "immune" from direct annexation of the Arab Spring. The first concerns the fact that Asia is already past its period of democratic uprisings. He contends that the notion of "people's power" was in fact *invented* in Asia, and, as examples of this, cites late twentieth century movements

in South Korea, Taiwan, Thailand, and Indonesia, and that, according to Freedom House, the number of Asian Democracies doubled – from five to ten – between 1988 and 1999. Secondly, Acharya posited that, to placate societies which might grow exasperated with authoritarian rule, Asian states typically engage in periods of "regime replenishment" in which new faces are inserted into the ruling bloc. Finally, he noted that Association of Southeast Asian Nations has had far more prosperous economies in comparison with the nations of the Arab Spring (2011).

Acharya – who, as mentioned above, is the UNESCO Chair in Transitional Challenges and Governance and Chair of the Association of Southeast Nations Studies Center – concluded by offering his opinion of what would be the ultimate cause of mass unrest in Vietnam: either "political upheaval in China" or "major economic crisis" (2011). In his opinion, the CPV will not see its power seriously threatened by the Asian Summer. In keeping with this assessment, O'Donnell and Schmitter posit that "no transition can be forced purely by opponents against a regime which maintains the cohesion, capacity, and disposition to apply repression," which the government of Vietnam certainly does (1986, 21).

Nevertheless, the CPV increasingly finds itself facing internal schisms. As mentioned above, these include rifts within the party itself between the conservatives and reformers. Hayton suggests that the eventual dominance of the latter group is inevitable: "as more and more Vietnamese encounter the outside world, the integrationists are getting stronger. Official delegations, study tours, tourism and the influence of overseas Vietnamese are all changing the mindset of the national leadership... it seems to be a one-way street" (2010, 202).

Additionally, there are rifts between the party and the National Assembly, the military, and the administration of regional provinces. According to Sharp, this constitutes a grave threat: "withdrawal of popular and institutional cooperation with aggressors and dictators diminishes, and may sever the availability of the sources of power on which all rulers depend. Without availability of those sources, the rulers' power weakens and finally dissolves" (2010, 19).

Furthermore, external opposition is strengthening. According to Hayton, the brief struggle of Bloc 8406 in "2006 and 2007 created new underground networks of activists and new ways of organizing them, and strengthened the links between dissident inside the country and their supporters outside" (2010, 113). Writing in 2009, Thayer expressed a similar sentiment:

Over the past four to five years there has been a marked change in the nature of political civil society in Vietnam. Previously, political dissidents and religious activists acted individually or in small cliques isolated from each other. But in recent years there has been a concerted effort to form explicitly political organizations dedicated to the promotion of democracy, human rights and religious freedom. An unprecedented number of political organizations have been formed. (37-8)

Thayer opines that "these developments are harbingers of the future... The... alliance between Bloc 8406 and the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam, and the formation of the Lac Hong Group represents evidence that the compartmentalization between dissident groups of the past is now breaking down" (Thayer 2009b, 53). Nguyen Dan Que suggests that technology and globalization will play a large part in the fall of the Communist Party:

The world has become smaller in the information age and with the ease of communication, through the Internet and travel, overseas Vietnamese

communities and those organizations advocating human rights have conveyed to Vietnam millions of points of light illuminating the universal values of human rights and democracy that our people should have enjoyed but for the thuggish misappropriation by the communist dictatorship. (2005)

Furthermore, Russell Dalton, a UC Irvine political science professor, suggests that "it is reasonable to believe that the Communist regime will cave in within the next 30 to 40 years" (Bharath 2007).

In the meantime, the CPV faces serious threats. In the experience of Gene Sharp, "if people are not afraid of the dictatorship, that dictatorship is in big trouble" (Stolberg 2011). There is certainly no shortage of individuals willing to stand up to the Vietnamese Communist Party. Writer Hoang Tien contends that, "nowadays, the movement for democracy contains people from many sections of society" (International Federation for... 2007, 26). Al Jazeera's Steve Chao states that, "inside Vietnam, activists tell us that more people than ever are willing to publically express their dissatisfaction" (2011). Similarly, Human Rights Watch's Phil Robertson suggests that there are an "increasing number of protests in Vietnam, in part because people are becoming more brave, and they have more information" and are better able to organize protests via internet (Chao 2011). Perhaps most dramatically, when pressured to sign an affidavit alleging his guilt in actions against the state, lawyer Nguyen van Dai declared "you all can kill me, but I will never sign it" (Hayton 2010, 125). Thich Quang Do demonstrates similar conviction: "I'm not afraid of anything, of anything, because I am struggling for the right cause" (Al Jazeera 2007). The Buddhist monk summarizes the doomed nature of the Communist Party of Vietnam:

There will come a time when the authorities will be unable to silence all of the people all of the time. The moment will come when the people will rise up, like

water bursting its banks. Together, 80 million Vietnamese will speak with one voice to demand democracy and human rights. The government will be unable to ignore their demands, and will have to face up to this reality. Then, the situation in Vietnam will be forced to change, and a democratic process will emerge. (Que Me: Action... n.d.)

The time to which Thich Quang Do refers may come in "30 to 40 years," as Dalton asserts. Alternatively, it may come sooner, following Acharya's prediction, on the heels of an abrupt international financial crisis or unexpected political turmoil in nearby China. In any case, the end of the Communist Party of Vietnam, rife with internal weakness and facing external threats from almost every segment of society, is inevitable in the foreseeable future.

Works Cited

- Abuza, Zachary. *Renovating Politics in Contemporary Vietnam*. (Boulder and London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2001)
- "About Media Network." *Media Network*. N.d. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://blogs.rnw.nl/medianetwork/about
- "About the IMF." International Monetary Fund. N.d. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.imf.org/external/about.htm
- Acharya, Amitav. "The Arab Spring and the Asian Summer: Democracy and it discontents in a Rising Asia." Ohio University Center for International Studies. Athens, Ohio. October 21, 2011.
- Admin1. "Dr. Nguyen Dan Que's Interview with Voice of America." *Vietnam Populist Party*. December 18, 2007. Accessed October 7, 2011. http://www.vnpp.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=54:dr-nguyen-dan-ques-interview-with-voice-of-america-&catid=26:vietnam-news&Itemid=128
- AFP. "Eight Vietnamese activists 'held for subversion." August 30, 2011. November 18, 2011. http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gqOxwxQL1YQc_t5i1eB8UZ0UU1RA?docId=CNG.dc48197753e5ad6c206aaf62361bb407.211
- Al Jazeera. "Vietnam's dissident monk." December 20, 2007. Accessed October 18, 2011. http://english.aljazeera.net/news/asia-pacific/2007/12/2008525183516850585.html
- Amazon.com. "Whence... Whither... Vietnam? (9780958638029): Nguyen Gia Kieng: Books." N.d. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.amazon.com/Whence-Whither-Vietnam-Nguyen-Kieng/dp/product-description/0958638020
- Amnesty International. "Socialist Republic of Viet Nam: Dr Pham Hong Son Prisoner of conscience." June 2003. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/pdfid/3f12fc864.pdf
- —. "Viet Nam: Prisoners of Conscience Released." February 2005. Accessed November 23, 2011. http://www.globalaging.org/armedconflict/countryreports/asiapacific/conscience .htm
- —. "Annual Report: Viet Nam 2010." May 28, 2010. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://www.amnestyusa.org/research/reports/annual-report-viet-nam-2010?page=show

- Amnesty International. "Vietnamese authorities must release Dr. Nguyen Dan Que." February 28, 2011. Accessed November 23, 2011. http://www.amnesty.org/en/for-media/press-releases/vietnamese-authorities-must-release-dr-nguyen-dan-que-2011-02-28
- Amnesty International in Asia & the Pacific. "Early Release of Cyber-dissident Le Chi Quang!" N.d. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://asiapacific.amnesty.org/apro/aproweb.nsf/pages/releasedlechiquang
- Amnesty International. "Prominent Vietnamese activist jailed over democracy calls." April 5, 2011. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://www.amnesty.org/en/news-and-updates/prominent-vietnamese-activist-jailed-over-democracy-calls-2011-04-05
- —. "Viet Nam: Human Rights Violations in Cyberspace." 2003. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://asiapacific.amnesty.org/apro/aproweb.nsf/pages/ASA410372003
- Arrow, Ruaridh. "Gene Sharp: Author of the nonviolent revolution rulebook." BBC News. February 21, 2011. Accessed December 13, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-12522848
- Bach Ngoc Duong, Bui Minh Thanh, Nguyen Phuong Anh, Nguyen Cong Ly, and Pham van Troi. "Press release from the Committee for Human Rights in Vietnam." February 9, 2007. Accessed November 2, 2011. http://www.worldevangelicals.org/news/article.htm?id=919
- BBC. "US to impose new Burma sanctions." September 25, 2007. Accessed October 14, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7011607.stm
- —. "Funeral held for Vietnam's ex-PM." June 15, 2008. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7455442.stm
- BBC News. "Vietnam court jails US citizens." November 10, 2006. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6134746.stm
- —. "Communists keep tight grip on Vietnam." May 19, 2007. Accessed November 22, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6671121.stm
- —. "Vietnamese media trial condemned." October 16, 2008. Accessed November 22, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7673374.stm
 - Bhagwati, Jagdish. "New Thinking on Development." *Journal of Democracy* 6, no. 4 (1995): 50-64

- Bharath, Deepa. "Democracy activism a 'battle without boundaries'." The Orange County Register. April 22, 2007. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://www.ocregister.com/articles/-64777--.html
- Blaydes, Lisa. *Elections and Distributive Politics in Mubarak's Egypt*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- Bloomberg News. "Facebook Call Prompts Protest Marches in Vietnam Over Dispute With China." June 5, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-06-05/facebook-call-prompts-protest-marches-in-vietnam-over-dispute-with-china.html
- Bos, Stefan J. "Vietnam To Jail Frail Prominent Priest; Dissident Detained." *Worthy Christian News*. March 1, 2011. Accessed October 7, 2011. http://www.worthynews.com/10047-vietnam-to-jail-frail-prominent-priest-dissident-detained
- Boutzan, Adam. "Vietnam as Tunisia in waiting." January 29, 2011. *Asia Times Online*. Accessed November 2, 2011. http://atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/MA29Ae01.html
- Britza, Ian M. "Australian MP calls for the release of imprisoned youth activists." Viet Tan. November 4, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.viettan.org/spip.php?article11658
- Cable News Network. "Radio Free Asia says broadcasts to Vietnam are being jammed." February 7, 1997. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://edition.cnn.com/WORLD/9702/07/briefs.am/radio.free.asia.html
- Committee on Human Rights of the National Academies. "Vietnamese Medical Doctor Pham Hong Son Thanks CHR Following His Release from Prison but Remains under House Arrest." October 20, 2006. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://sites.nationalacademies.org/PGA/humanrights/PGA_055603
- Congresswoman Loretta Sanchez, Media Center. "Calls on colleagues to sign letter urging Secretary Clinton to label Vietnam a "Country of Particular Concern" for abusing religious freedom." March 23, 2010. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://lorettasanchez.house.gov/press-release/rep-loretta-sanchez-urges-congress-pressure-state-department-vietnam
- Congresswoman Loretta Sanchez, Media Center. "REP. LORETTA SANCHEZ APPLAUDS REINTRODUCTION OF THE VIETNAMESE HUMAN RIGHTS ACT." April 11, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://lorettasanchez.house.gov/press-release/rep-loretta-sanchez-applauds-reintroduction-vietnamese-human-rights-act

- Carter, John R., et al. "US Representatives express concern for imprisoned youth activists." Viet Tan. October 12, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.viettan.org/spip.php?article11619
- Cawte, Mary. "Making Radio into a Tool for War." 1996. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://ics.leeds.ac.uk/papers/pmt/exhibits/2350/Cawte.pdf
- Central Intelligence Agency. "The World Factbook: Vietnam." November 4, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/vm.html
- Chao, Steve. "Protest fever reaches Vietnam." *Al Jazeera*. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.aljazeera.com/video/asia-pacific/2011/02/201122611524710573.html
- Chea, Terense. "Freed Vietnam dissident to wage democracy fight." *The Jakarta Post*. June 25, 2011. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2011/06/25/freed-vietnam-dissident-wage-democracy-fight.html
- Chip, Huyen. "Vietnam: State of Social Media One Year after Facebook Block." Global Voices. January 25, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://globalvoicesonline.org/2011/01/25/vietnam-state-of-social-media-one-year-after-facebook-block/
- Condon, Stefanie. "McConnell says GOP criticism of Obama action in Libya would have been muted if it were Bush." *CBS*. June 24, 2011. Accessed October 12, 2011. http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-503544 162-20074025-503544.html
- Chicago Tribune. "Judge Rules Store Must Remove Poster Of Ho Chi Minh, Flag." January 24, 1999. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1999-01-24/news/9901240284_1_chi-minh-truong-van-tran-video-store
- Crispin, Shawn W. "Heed the call of Vietnam's Bloc 8406." *Asia Times*. September 14, 2006. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast_Asia/HI14Ae01.html
- Cultural Orientation Resource Center. "MONTAGNARDS Their History and Culture." N.d. Accessed November 23, 2011. http://www.cal.org/co/montagnards/vpeop.html
- Embassy of the United States: Hanoi, Vietnam. "Chronology of U.S. Vietnam Relations" July, 2010. Accessed October 19, 2011. http://vietnam.usembassy.gov/chronology.html

- —. "PRESS STATEMENT: Democracy Advocates Convicted in Vietnam." October 27, 2010. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://vietnam.usembassy.gov/pr102710.html
- Federation Internationale des Ligues des Droits de l'Homme. "Human Rights Violations in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam." May 2009. Accessed November 2, 2011. http://www.queme.net/eng/doc/UPR_Vietnam_2009_English.pdf
- Fox News. "Vietnam dissident detained for revolution calls." February 27, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.foxnews.com/world/2011/02/27/vietnam-dissident-detained-revolution/
- Free Merriam-Webster Dictionary. "Glasnost." N.d. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/glasnost
- Freedom House. "Map of Press Freedom 2011." N.d. Accessed October 13, 2011. http://www.freedomhouse.org/template.cfm?page=251&year=2011
- Freedom Now. "Dr. Nguyen Dan Que." N.d. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.freedom-now.org/campaign/dr-nguyen-dan-que/
- Gill, Bates, Jennifer Chang, and Sara Palmer. "China's HIV Crisis." *Foreign Affairs*. March/ April 2002. Accessed October 8, 201. http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/57816/bates-gill-jennifer-chang-and-sarah-palmer/chinas-hiv-crisis
- Goldenberg, Susan. "Why Vietnam's best-known author has stayed silent." *The Guardian*. November 18, 2006. Accessed October 17, 2011. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2006/nov/19/books.booksnews
- Google News. "Vietnam Buddhists flee amid threats: monks." September 28, 2009.
 Accessed November 10, 2011.
 http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5huZvToBR4o2ATZCA 5185QPtDcmRg
- Gopalakrishnan, Raju. "Summer of change in Southeast Asia, but no Arab Spring." *Reuters*. October 16, 2011. Accessed October 21, 2011. http://in.reuters.com/article/2011/10/16/idINIndia-59919120111016
- Ha, Gwen. "Prominent Dissident Dies in Jail." *Radio Free Asia*. September 12, 2011. Accessed November 7, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/dissident-09122011173842.html
- Harkey, Clare. "Crisis dogs Vietnam congress." BBC News. April 18, 2006. Accessed November 25, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/4917466.stm

- Hayton, Bill. *Vietnam: Rising Dragon* (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 2010),
- Hoang, Duy. "Vietnam: Bringing Facebook back." *Global Voices*. February 3, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://globalvoicesonline.org/2011/02/03/vietnam-bringing-facebook-back/
- Hoang, Duy. "Vietnam: Self-immolation to protest corruption." *Global Voices*. February 20, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://globalvoicesonline.org/2011/02/20/vietnam-self-immolation-to-protest-corruption/
- Hong, Xuan and Giang Nguyen. "Reform call by ex-Vietnamese PM." BBC Vietnamese service. May 10, 2007. Accessed November 20, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6638347.stm
 - Human Rights Watch. "Vietnam." N.d. Accessed November 13, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/asia/vietnam
- —. "Vietnam: Supreme Court Should Overturn Cyber-Dissident's Conviction." August 26, 2003. November 13, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/news/2003/08/25/vietnam-supreme-court-should-overturn-cyber-dissidents-conviction
- —. "Not Yet a Workers' Paradise." May 4, 2009. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/en/node/82844/section/3
- —. "Montagnard Christians in Vietnam: A Case Study in Religious Repression." March 30, 2011. Accessed November 10, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/vietnam0311Web.pdf
- —. "Vietnam: Montagnards Harshly Prosecuted." March 30, 2011. Accessed November 10, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/03/30/vietnam-montagnards-harshly-persecuted
- —. "Vietnam: Free Maverick Legal Activist." May 25, 2011. Accessed November 13, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/05/26/vietnam-free-maverick-legal-activist
- —. "Vietnam: The Party vs. Legal Activist Cu Huy Ha Vu." May 25, 2011. Accessed November 13, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/vietnam0511W.pdf
- —. "Vietnam: Father Nguyen Van Ly Should Remain Free." July 26, 2011. Accessed November 23, 2011. http://www.hrw.org/news/2011/07/26/vietnam-father-nguyen-van-ly-should-remain-free

- Huntington, Samuel P. "Democracy's Third Wave." Journal of Democracy. 2. no. 2 (1991).
- Huynh Van Dong. "The attorney profession in Vietnam." Viet Tan. July 6, 2011. Accessed November 2, 2011. http://viettan.org/spip.php?article11340
- International Buddhist Information Bureau. "Buddhist dissident Thich Quang Do appeals to the Vietnamese intelligentsia to rally together for democracy and pluralism in Vietnam." February 12, 2005. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.queme.net/eng/news_detail.php?numb=323
- —. "Dissidents in Vietnam welcome Norway's Rafto Prize 2006 for Thich Quang Do." October 27, 2011. Accessed November 13, 2011. http://www.queme.net/eng/news_detail.php?numb=700
- International Federation for Human Rights and World Organisation Against Torture. "Vietnam: Twelve human rights defenders have the floor." April 2007. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/Vietnam.HRDs.Report.200407.pdf
- International Federation for Human Rights. "VIETNAM: FROM "VISION" TO FACTS." September 2010. Accessed November 12, 2011. http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/bon.pdf
- International Federation for Human Rights. "Human rights defender Cu Huy Ha Vu's sentence upheld in appeal." August 3, 2011. Accessed November 12, 2011. http://www.fidh.org/Human-rights-defender-Cu-Huy-Ha-Vu
- Johnson, Kay. "Terror Made in the U.S.A." *Time*. October 29, 2001. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,180563,00.html
- Kirk, Jeremy. "Vietnam Rebuffs Hacking Claims From Google." *PC World.* April 6, 2010. Accessed November 8, 2011. http://www.pcworld.com/businesscenter/article/193526/vietnam_rebuffs_hacking_claims_from_google.html
- Kirschten, Dick. "Broadcast News." *Government Executive*. May 1, 1999. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.govexec.com/features/0599/0599s5.htm
- Kolko, Gabriel. *Vietnam: Anatomy of a Peace*. London and New York: Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, 1997.
- Kurtz, George. "Vietnamese Speakers Targeted In Cyberattack." McAfee. March 30, 2010. Accessed November 8, 2011. http://siblog.mcafee.com/cto/vietnamesespeakers-targeted-in-cyberattack/

- Lee, Matthew, and Margie Mason. "Envoy beaten in Vietnam, U.S. says." *The Washington Post.* January 7, 2011. Accessed November 8, 2011.
- Lipes, Joshua. "Ambassador Urged to Press Rights." Radio Free Asia. September 21, 2011. Accessed November 7, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/ambassador-09212011154045.html
- Lofgren, Zoe, et al. "US Members of Congress call for the release of Ben Tre 7." Viet Tan. May 26, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.viettan.org/spip.php?article11145
 - Lucius, Casey. 2009. *Vietnam's Political Process: How Education Shapes Political Decision-Making*. London and New York: Routledge Taylor & Francis Group, 2009.
- Manyin, Mark E. "The Vietnam-U.S. Bilateral Trade Agreement." December 11, 2001. Accessed October 19, 2011. http://www.usvtc.org/info/crs/CRS-BTA-Dec01.pdf
- Mahshie, Abraham. "Vietnam denies visa for Sanchez visit." *The Orange County Register*. April 6, 2006. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.ocregister.com/news/sanchez-23931-vietnamese-hastert.html
- Mason, Margie and Matthew Lee. "Envoy beaten in Vietnam, U.S. says." *The Washington Post.* January 7, 2011. Accessed October 7, 2011. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2011/01/06/AR2011010605549.html
- McCurry, Justin. "Vietnamese riot police target Buddhist monk's followers." *Guardian*. October 2, 2009. Accessed November 10, 2011. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/oct/02/vietnam-police-buddhist-monks-nuns
- Media Network. "New MW broadcast to Vietnam starts 15 May." N.d. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://blogs.rnw.nl/medianetwork/new-mediumwave-broadcast-to-vietnam-starts-15-may
- Mydans, Seth. "Wide Support for Democracy Activist in Vietnam." *The New York Times*. August 2, 2011. Accessed November 14, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/03/world/asia/03vietnam.html
- Nguyen, Dan Que. "People Power Will Decide! Implementing The 9-Point Road Map." Rallying For Democracy. December 12, 2005. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.rallyingfordemocracy.org/index.php?page=faq&op=read&id=48
- —. "Attack on a diplomat shows Vietnam's contempt for human rights." Washington

- *Post.* February 26, 2011. Accessed October 7, 2011. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2011/02/25/AR2011022505875.html
- Nguyen, Giang. "Communist debate grips Vietnam." BBC Vietnamese Service. March 2, 2006. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/4766846.stm
- O'Donnell, Guillermo, and Philippe C. Schmitter. *Transitions from Authoritarian Rule: Prospects for Democracy*, ed. O'Donnell, Guillermo, Philippe C. Schmitter, and Laurence Whitehead. Maryland: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1986.
- O'Donnell, Guillermo, Philippe C. Schmitter, and Laurence Whitehead. *Transitions from Authoritarian Rule: Comparative Perspectives*. Maryland: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1986
- OpenNet Initiative. "Vietnam." May 9, 2007. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://opennet.net/research/profiles/vietnam
- Perkins, Andrea M. "Mubarak's Machine: The Durability of the Authoritarian Regime in Egypt." (Master's thesis, University of South Florida, 2010).
- Pham, Nam. "Why Vietnamese-Americans Will Not Vote For Senator Kerry." WinterSoldier.com. April 19, 2007. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.wintersoldier.com/staticpages/index.php?page=Pham1
- Pham, Nga. "Famous Vietnamese dissident dies." BBC News. February 8, 2008. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7234214.stm
 - —. "Focus on Vietnam's press freedom." BBC News. June 6, 2008. Accessed November 18, 2011.
- —. "Obituary: Vo Van Kiet." BBC Vietnamese Service. June 11, 2008. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/7449094.stm
- Que Me: Action for Democracy in Vietnam. "Profile on Most Venerable Thich Quang Do, Head of the Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam." N.d. Accessed November 12, 2011. http://www.queme.net/eng/thichquangdo.php
- —. "Vo Van Ai (Vietnam) and Penelope Faulkner (United Kingdom), *World Movement for Democracy*. May 24, 2011. Accessed November 12, 2011. http://www.wmd.org/about/democracyvoices/vo-van-ai-vietnam-and-penelope-faulkner-united-kingdom-que-me-action-democracy
- Quinn, Rob. "Vietnam Police Rough Up US Envoy." *Newser*. January 7, 2011.

- Accessed October 9, 2011. http://www.newser.com/story/109205/vietnam-police-rough-up-us-envoy.html
- Radio Free Asia. "About Radio Free Asia." N.d. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/about/
- —. "DISSIDENTS SLAM VISIT BY EX-SOUTH VIETNAM LEADER." January 17, 2004. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/news/126018-20040117.html?searchterm=None
- Radio Free Asia(a). "Jailed Blogger 'Loses Arm'." June 27, 2011. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/blogger-07272011172815.html
- Radio Free Asia(b). "Writer Recounts 'Brutal' Jail Term." August 30, 2011. Accessed November 7, 2011. http://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/jail-08302011173720.html
- Rafto Foundation for Human Rights. "Venerable Thich Quang Do: Curriculum Vitae Patriarch, Unified Buddhist Church of Vietnam (UBCV)." October 10, 2009. Accessed November 13, 2011. http://www.rafto.no/publish_files/091010ThichQuangDoCVEnglish.pdf
- Raimondo, Justin. "What About Darfur?" *Antiwar.com*. May 2, 2006. Accessed October 12, 2011. http://original.antiwar.com/justin/2006/05/01/what-about-darfur/
- Reporters without Borders for Press Freedom. "A third web dissident arrested." April 29, 2002. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://en.rsf.org/article.php3?id_article=1288
- Reporters without Borders for Press Freedom. "Although released, Nguyen Dan Que and Nguyen Dinh Huy are not free." February 9, 2005. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://en.rsf.org/vietnam-although-released-nguyen-dan-que-09-02-2005,12455.html
- Reporters without Borders for Press Freedom. "Court upholds seven-year jail term for blogger Cu Huy Ha Vu." August 2, 2011. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://en.rsf.org/vietnam-cyber-dissident-gets-seven-years-04-04-2011,39948.html
- Robinson, Bill. "Model graduate to receive State Department human rights award." *Richmond Register.* January 3, 2011. Accessed October 7, 2011. http://richmondregister.com/localnews/x982169398/Model-graduate-to-receive-State-Department-human-rights-award
- Ruimy, Joel. "Three men arrested for internet use in Vietnam." Canadian Journalists

- for Free Expression. May 1, 2002. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.cjfe.org/resources/protest_letters/three-men-arrested-internet-use-vietnam
- Shenon, Philip. "Vietnam Party Vows to Maintain Absolute Power." *The New York Times*. June 25, 1991. Accessed October 19, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/1991/06/25/world/vietnam-party-vows-to-maintain-absolute-power.html
- Sharp, Gene. From Dictatorship to Democracy: A Conceptual Framework for Liberation, Fourth U.S. Edition. (East Boston: The Albert Einstein Institution, 2010).
- Steele, Jeanette. "Vietnam president's visit sparks protest." *The San Diego Union-Tribune*. June 24, 2007. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://legacy.signonsandiego.com/news/state/20070624-9999-1n24viet.html
- Stocking, Ben. "Vietnam media decry reporters' arrests." Intellasia. May 16, 2008. Accessed November 25, 2011. http://www.intellasia.net/news/articles/governance/111243812.shtml
- —. "Test for Vietnam government: free-speech bloggers." WordPress. December 8, 2008. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://tinquehuong.wordpress.com/2008/12/08/test-for-vietnam-government-free-speech-bloggers/
- —. "Vietnam's dispute with Zen master turns violent." Seattle Times. August 1, 2009. Accessed November 10, 2011. http://seattletimes.nwsource.com/html/nationworld/2009582774_apasvietnambu ddhiststandoff.html
- —. "Vietnam Jails Dissidents While Presiding Over UN Security Council." WordPress. October 10, 2009. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://tinquehuong.wordpress.com/2009/10/10/vietnam-jails-dissidents-while-presiding-over-un-security-council/
- Stolberg, Sheryl Gay. "Shy U.S. Intellectual Created Playbook Used in a Revolution." *The New York Times*. February 16, 2011. Accessed November 12, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/17/world/middleeast/17sharp.html?_r=2&pagewanted=all
- Taylor, Rachel S. "Vietnamese Journalist and Reform Advocate Runs Afoul of Authorities." *World Press.* December 2002. Accessed October 10, 2011. http://www.worldpress.org/Asia/812.cfm
- Thayer, Carlyle A. 2006. Political Dissent and Political Reform in Vietnam 1997-2002.

- In *The Power of Ideas: Intellectual Input and Political Change in East and Southeast Asia*, ed. Claudia Derichs and Thomas Heberer (Copenhagen: Nordic Institute of Asian Studies Press, 2006), 115-32.
- —. "Political Legitimacy of Vietnam's One Party-State: Challenges and Responses." Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs. no. 4 (2009): 47-70
- —. "Vietnam and the challenge of political civil society." Contemporary Southeast Asia. April, 2009. Accessed November 2, 2011. http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_hb6479/is_1_31/ai_n32067727/?tag=content;col1
- —. "One Party Rule and the Challenge of Civil Society in Vietnam." Presentation to Remaking the Vietnamese State: Implications for Vietnam and the Region, Vietnam Workshop, City University of Hong Kong Hong Kong. August 21 - 22, 2008. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://vietstudies.info/kinhte/CivilSociety_Thayer.pdf
- The Democracy Club for Viet Nam. "URGENT ANNOUCEMENT ON DR. PHAM HONG SON." March 29, 2002. Accessed October 8, 2011. http://www.vietnamvietnam.com/DemoForHannamquan/clbdanchu_phson.htm
- The Economist. "Jim O'Neill on the new BRICs: The next eleven." December 14, 2010. Accessed October 21, 2011. http://www.economist.com/blogs/multimedia/2010/12/jim_oneill_new_brics
- The English Centre of International PEN. "Vietnam: Crackdown persists." September 15, 2009. Accessed October 31, 2011. http://www.englishpen.org/writersinprison/bulletins/vietnamcrackdownpersists/
- The Milwaukee Journal. "Vietnam learns only half the lesson." June 26, 1991.

 Accessed October 18, 2011.

 http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=HKAaAAAAIBAJ&sjid=bSwEAAAAI
 BAJ&pg=4426,2014878&hl=en
- The New York Times. "Vo Van Kiet, who led Vietnam to freer markets, dead at 85." N.d. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2008/06/11/world/asia/11iht-obits.1.13631653.html
- The New York Times. "Briefly: Suicide bomber kills 17 Asia Pacific International Herald Tribune." N.d. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2006/08/28/world/asia/28iht-asia.2615107.html
- —. "Tran Do, 78, Vietnam's Leading Dissident." August 10, 2002. Accessed November 7, 2011. http://www.nytimes.com/2002/08/10/world/tran-do-78-vietnam-s-leading-dissident.html

- University of Minnesota Human Rights Library. "Le Chi Quang v. Viet Nam, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/2004/3/Add.1 at 23 (2003)." May 6, 2003. Accessed October 9, 2011. http://www1.umn.edu/humanrts/wgad/1-2003.html
- United Nations. "The Universal Declaration of Human Rights." N.d. Accessed October 13, 2011. http://www.un.org/en/documents/udhr/
- United Nations Commission on Human Rights. "COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS HEARS STATEMENTS FROM 12 DIGNITARIES." March 16, 2005. Accessed October 13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=7908 &LangID=E
- —. "Statement by H.E. Mr. Dao Viet Trung, Assistant Minister for Foreign Affairs of Viet Nam." March 19, 2003. Accessed October 13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=3333 &LangID=E
- United Nations Human Rights Committee. "Human Rights Committee." Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. N.d. Accessed October13, 2011. http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrc/index.htm
- —. "HUMAN RIGHTS COMMITTEE STARTS EXAMINATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS SITUATION IN VIET NAM." July 11, 2002. Accessed October13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=6054 &LangID=E
- —. "HUMAN RIGHTS COMMITTEE ADOPTS ITS ANNUAL REPORT." July 25, 2002. Accessed October13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=2787 &LangID=E
- —. "HUMAN RIGHTS COMMITTEE CONCLUDES SEVENTY-FIFTH SESSION." July 26, 2002. Accessed October13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=2944 &LangID=E
- —. "Viet Nam: a rights-based approach key in addressing new development challenges, says UN expert on debt." March 30, 2011. Accessed October18, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=1090 2&LangID=E

United Nations Human Rights Council. "HUMAN RIGHTS COUNCIL ADOPTS

- OUTCOMES OF UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW ON CHAD, VIET NAM, URUGUAY AND YEMEN." Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. September 24, 2009. Accessed October13, 2011. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=120 &LangID=E
- University of New South Wales at the Australian Defence Force Academy. "Carlyle A. Thayer." September 29, 2010. Accessed December 13, 2011. http://hass.unsw.adfa.edu.au/staff/profiles/thayer.html
- US Department of State. "Vietnam." July-December, 2010 International Religious Freedom Report. July 13, 2011. Accessed November 10, 2011. http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/171678.pdf
- VietCatholic News. "Vietnamese Blogger "Loses Arm" In Prison." July 27, 2011. Accessed December 15, 2011. http://cgvn.net/News/Html/91692.htm
- Việt Nam Canh Tân Cách Mạng Đảng. "từ ĐỘC TÀI đến DÂN CHỦ Một Hệ Thống Ý Niệm Về Giải Phóng." September 2006. Accessed November 23, 2011. http://www.aeinstein.org/organizations/org/FDTD-Vietnamese.pdf
- Viet Tan. "Facebook and Civil Disobedience in Vietnam." March 4, 2011. Accessed November 16, 2011. http://www.viettan.org/spip.php?article10862
- —. "Vietnam: Arrest and incommunicado detention of eight human rights defenders." August 30, 2011. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.viettan.org/spip.php?article11512
- Vietnam Committee on Human Rights. "RULE OF LAW OR RULEBY LAW? Crime and Punishment in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam." April 30, 2011. Accessed November 12, 2011.

 http://www.queme.net/eng/doc/Crime and Punishment in Vietnam.pdf
- Vietnam Veterans Against John Kerry. "Vietnam Veterans Against John Kerry and Vietnamese-American Organizations Coalition Announce Plans For A Protest Demonstration Against John Kerry." N.d. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.usvetdsp.com/ker_ny_protest_feb28.htm
- Voice of America. "Leading Vietnamese Pro-Democracy Activist Released on Bail." March 01, 2011. Accessed November 15, 2011. http://www.voanews.com/english/news/asia/Vietnamese-Dissident-Released-on-Bail-117152458.html
- Wall Street Journal. "Headache in Hanoi." August 15, 2007. Accessed November 18, 2011. http://www.viet-studies.info/kinhte/headache_in_hanoi.htm

World Trade Organization. "Accessions: Viet Nam." N.d. Accessed October 19, 2011. http://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/acc_e/a1_vietnam_e.htm